
Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner
Section Three Chapter XI The
Infallibility of the Pope

The doctrine of papal infallibility appeals to many people who are poorly
informed. They know practically nothing about the Bible. Consequently, they
have no sound theology on which to base their actions.

Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner
Chapter IX The Confessional

Catholic Church says “In the confessional the minister has the power to
forgive all crimes committed after baptism.” The Bible says only God can
forgive sins.

“What is the Roman Catholic Church-
State?” – By Darryl Eberhart
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One of the top goals of the Roman Catholic Church-State is the elimination of
its competition! That is why for many centuries it has waged relentless war.

Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner
Chapter VIII The Mass

Christ’s sacrifice on Calvary was complete in that one offering, and that it
was never to be repeated. But the Catholic Church repeats in daily in the
Mass.

Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner
Chapter VII Mary Part 2

As evangelical Protestants we honor Mary, the mother of our Lord, but we
don’t worship her or say we must come to Jesus through her.
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WHO is the Real Antichrist? – By
Darryl Eberhart

John Wycliffe, Martin Luther, John Calvin, John Knox, Zwingli all preached
that Jesus was the Christ and that the ROMAN PAPACY was the ANTICHRIST of
Scripture.

Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner
Chapter V Peter

This is the continuation of the previous chapter of Roman Catholicism by
Lorraine Boettner.

1 The Roman Catholic Position

The controversial passage in regard to Peter’s place in the Church is Matthew
16:13-19, which reads as follows: “Now Jesus, having come into the district
of Caesarea Philippi, began to ask his disciples, saying, ‘Who do men say the
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Son of Man is?’ But they said, ‘Some say, John the Baptist; and others,
Elias; and others, Jeremias, or one of the prophets.’ He said to them, ‘But
who do you say that I am?’ Simon Peter answered and said, ‘Thou art the
Christ, the Son of the living God.’ Then Jesus answered and said, ‘Blessed
art thou, Simon Bar-Jona, for flesh and blood hath not revealed this to thee,
but my Father in heaven. And I say to thee, thou art Peter, and upon this
rock I will build my Church, and the gates of hell shall not prevail against
it. And I will give thee the keys of the kingdom of heaven; and whatever thou
shalt bind on earth shall be bound in heaven, and whatever thou shalt loose
on earth shall be loosed in heaven” (Confraternity Version).

To this passage the Confraternity Version adds the following interpretation:

“The rock was Peter. … The gates of hell: hostile, evil powers. Their
aggressive force will struggle in vain against the Church. She shall never be
overcome; she is indefectible. And since she has the office of teacher (cf.
28, 16-20), and since she would be overcome if error prevailed, she is
infallible.

“Keys: a symbol of authority. Peter has the power to admit into the Church
and to exclude therefrom. Nor is he merely the porter; he has complete power
within the Church. ‘To bind and to loose’ seems to have been used by the Jews
in the sense of to forbid or to permit; but the present context requires a
more comprehensive meaning. In heaven God ratifies the decisions which Peter
makes on earth in the name of Christ” (pp. 36-37).

And the late Cardinal Gibbons, a former archbishop of Baltimore and one of
the most representative American Roman Catholics, in his widely read book,
Faith of our Fathers, set forth the position of his church in these words:

“The Catholic Church teaches that our Lord conferred on St. Peter the first
place of honor and jurisdiction in the government of His whole church, and
that the same spiritual supremacy has always resided in the popes, or bishops
of Rome, as being the successors of St. Peter. Consequently, to be true
followers of Christ all Christians, both among the clergy and laity, must be
in communion with the See of Rome, where Peter rules in the person of his
successor” (p. 95).

The whole structure of the Roman Church is built on the assumption that in
Matthew 16:13-19 Christ appointed Peter the first pope and so established the
papacy. Disprove the primacy of Peter, and the foundation of the papacy is
destroyed. Destroy the papacy, and the whole Roman hierarchy topples with it.
Their system of priesthood depends absolutely upon their claim that Peter was
the first pope at Rome, and that they are his successors. We propose to show
that (1) Matthew 16:13-19 does not teach that Christ appointed Peter a pope;
(2) that there is no proof that Peter ever was in Rome; and (3) that the New
Testament records, particularly Peter’s own writings, show that he never
claimed authority over the other apostles or over the church, and that that
authority was never accorded to him.



2 The “Rock”

“And I say to thee, thou art Peter, and upon this rock I will build my
church, and the gates of hell shall not prevail against it” (Matthew 16:18,
Confraternity Version).

Romanists quote this verse with relish, and add their own interpretation to
establish their claim for papal authority. But in the Greek the word Peter is
Petros, a person, masculine, while the word “rock,” petra, is feminine and
refers not to a person but to the declaration of Christ’s deity that Peter
had just uttered—“Thou art the Christ, the Son of the living God.”

Using Peter’s name and making, as it were, a play upon words, Jesus said to
Peter, “You are Petros, and upon this petra I will build my church.” The
truth that Peter had just confessed was the foundation upon which Christ
would build His church. He meant that Peter had seen the basic, essential
truth concerning His person, the essential truth upon which the church would
be founded, and that nothing would be able to overthrow that truth, not even
all the forces of evil that might be arrayed against it. Peter was the first
among the disciples to see our Lord as the Christ of God. Christ commended
him for that spiritual insight, and said that His church would be founded
upon that fact. And that, of course, was a far different thing from founding
the church on Peter.

Had Christ intended to say that the Church would be founded on Peter, it
would have been ridiculous for Him to have shifted to the feminine form of
the word in the middle of the statement, saying, if we may translate
literally and somewhat whimsically, “And I say unto thee, that thou art Mr.
Rock, and upon this, the Miss Rock, I will build my church.” Clearly it was
upon the truth that Peter had expressed, the deity of Christ, and not upon
weak, vacillating Peter, that the church would be founded. The Greek “petros”
is commonly used of a small, movable stone, a mere pebble, as it were. But
“petra” means an immovable foundation, in this instance, the basic truth that
Peter had just confessed, the deity of Christ. And in fact, that is the point
of conflict in the churches today between evangelicals on the one hand, and
modernists or liberals on the other—whether the church is founded on a truly
divine Christ as revealed in a fully trustworthy Bible, or whether it is
essentially a social service and moral welfare organization which recognizes
Christ as an example, an outstandingly great and good man, but denies or
ignores His deity.

The Bible tells us plainly, not that the church is built upon Peter, but that
it is “built upon the foundation of the apostles and prophets, Christ Jesus
himself being the chief corner stone” (Ephesians 2:20). And again, “For other
foundation can no man lay than that which is laid, which is Jesus Christ” (1
Corinthians 3:11). Without that foundation the true Christian church could
not exist.

If Matthew 16:18 had been intended to teach that the church is founded on
Peter, it would have read something like this: “Thou art Peter, and upon you
I will build my church”; or, “Thou art Peter, and upon you the rock I will
build my church.” But that is not what Christ said. He made two complete,



distinct statements. He said, “Thou art Peter,” and, “Upon this rock (change
of gender, indicating change of subject) I will build my church.”

The gates of hell were not to prevail against the church. But the gates of
hell did prevail against Peter shortly afterward, as recorded in this same
chapter, when he attempted to deny that Christ would be crucified, and almost
immediately afterward, in the presence of the other disciples, received the
stinging rebuke, “Get thee behind me, Satan; thou art a stumbling block unto
me, for thou mindest not the things of God but the things of men” (v.
23)—surely strong words to use against one who had just been appointed pope!

Later we read that Peter slept in Gethsemane, during Christ’s agony. His rash
act in cutting off the servant’s ear drew Christ’s rebuke. He boasted that he
was ready to die for his Master, but shortly afterward shamefully denied with
oaths and curses that he even knew Him. And even after Pentecost Peter still
was subject to such serious error that his hypocrisy had to be rebuked by
Paul, who says: “But when Cephas came to Antioch [at which time he was in
full possession of his papal powers, according to Romanist doctrine], I
resisted him to the face, because he stood condemned” (Galatians 2:11). And
yet Romanists allege that their pope, as Peter’s successor, is infallible in
matters of faith and morals!

The Gospel written by Mark, who is described in early Christian literature as
Peter’s close companion and understudy, does not even record the remark about
the “rock” in reporting Peter’s confession at Caesarea Philippi (Mark
8:27-30). No, Christ did not build His church upon a weak, sinful man. Rather
the essential deity of Christ, which was so forcefully set forth in Peter’s
confession, was the foundation stone, the starting point, on which the church
would be built.

That no superior standing was conferred upon Peter is clear from the later
disputes among the disciples concerning who should be greatest among them.
Had such rank already been given, Christ would simply have referred to His
grant of power to Peter. Instead we read:

“And they came to Capernaum: and when he was in the house he asked them, What
were ye reasoning on the way? But they held their Peace: for they had
disputed one with another on the way, who was the greatest. And he sat down,
and called the twelve; and he saith unto them, If any man would be first, he
shall be last of all, and servant of all” (Mark 9:33-35).

And again:

“And there came near unto him James and John, the sons of Zebedee, saying
unto him, Teacher, we would that thou shouldest do for us whatsoever we shall
ask of thee. And he said unto them, What would ye that I should do for you?
And they said unto him, Grant unto us that we may sit, one on thy right hand,
and one on thy left hand, in thy glory. And when the ten heard it, they began
to be moved with indignation concerning James and John. And Jesus called them
unto him, and saith unto them, Ye know that they who are accounted to rule
over the Gentiles lord it over them; and their great ones exercise authority
over them. But it is not so among you: but whosoever would become great among



you shall be your minister; and whosoever would be first among you, shall be
servant of all” (Mark 10:34-44).

It is interesting to notice that some of the church fathers, Augustine and
Jerome among them, gave the Protestant explanation of this verse,
understanding the “rock” to mean not Peter but Christ. Others, of course,
gave the papal interpretation. But this shows that there was no “unanimous
consent of the fathers,” as the Roman Church claims, on this subject.

Dr. Harris says concerning the reference to the “rock”:

“Mark’s Gospel is connected with Peter by all early Christian tradition and
it does not even include this word of Jesus to Peter. Likewise in the
Epistles of Peter there is no such claim. In 1 Peter 2:6-8 Christ is called a
rock and a chief cornerstone. But Peter here claims nothing for himself.
Indeed he is explicit in calling all believers living stones built up a
spiritual house with Christ as the head of the corner.

“Christ is repeatedly called a Rock. The background for this is that around
thirty-four times in the Old Testament God is called a Rock or the Rock of
Israel. It was a designation of God. In the Messianic passages, Isaiah 8:14;
28:16; and Psalm 118:22, Christ is called a Rock or Stone upon which we
should believe. These passages are quoted in the New Testament and for that
reason Christ is called a Rock several times. It designates Him as divine.
For that reason, every Jew, knowing the Old Testament, would refuse the
designation to Peter or to anyone except insofar as we are children of
Christ. He is the Rock. We are living stones built upon Him. Ephesians 2:20
says this plainly. We are built upon the foundation of the apostles and
prophets, Jesus Christ himself being the chief cornerstone. Paul says of the
Rock from which the Israelites drank that it typified Christ (1 Corinthians
10:4). In the New Testament there are twelve foundations and on them are the
names of the twelve apostles—none of them are made pre-eminent” (The Bible
Presbyterian Reporter, January, 1959.)

And Dr. Henry M. Woods says:

“If Christ had meant that Peter was to be the foundation, the natural form of
statement would have been, ‘Thou art Peter, and on thee I will build my
church’; but He does not say this, because Peter was not to be the rock on
which the church was built. Note also that in the expression ‘on this rock,’
our Lord purposely uses a different Greek word, Petra, from that used for
Peter, Petros. He did this to show that, not Peter, but the great truth which
had just been revealed to him, viz., that our Lord was ‘the Christ, the Son
of the living God,’ was to be the church’s foundation. Built on the Christ,
the everlasting Saviour, the gates of hell would never prevail against the
Church. But built on the well-meaning but sinful Peter, the gates of hell
would surely prevail; for a little later our Lord had to severely rebuke
Peter, calling him ‘Satan’” (Our Priceless Heritage, p. 40).

3 The “Keys”

“And I will give thee the keys of the kingdom of heaven; and whatever thou



shalt bind on earth shall be bound in heaven, and whatever thou shalt loose
on earth shall be loosed in heaven” (Matthew 16:19, Confraternity Version).

Admittedly this is a difficult verse to interpret, and numerous explanations
have been given. It is important to notice, however, that the authority to
bind and to loose was not given exclusively to Peter. In the eighteenth
chapter of Matthew the same power is given to all of the disciples. There we
read:

“At that hour the disciples came to Jesus. … Amen. I say to you, whatever you
bind on earth shall be bound also in heaven; and whatever you loose on earth
shall be loosed also in heaven” (vv. 1,18, Confraternity Version).

Consequently Matthew 16:19 does not prove any superiority on Peter’s part.
Even the scribes and Pharisees had this same power, for Jesus said to them:
“But woe upon you, scribes and Pharisees, hypocrites! because ye shut the
kingdom of heaven against men: for ye enter not in yourselves, neither suffer
them that are entering in to enter” (Matthew 23:13). And on another occasion
He said: “The scribes and Pharisees sit on Moses’ seat: all things therefore
whatsoever they bid you, these do and observe: but do not ye after their
works; for they say, and do not. Yea, they bind heavy burdens and grievous to
be born, and lay them on men’s shoulders; but they themselves will not move
them with their finger” (Matthew 23:2-4).

Here the expression clearly means that the scribes and Pharisees, in that the
Word of God was in their hands, thereby had the power, in declaring that Word
to the people, to open the kingdom of heaven to them, and in withholding that
Word they shut the kingdom of heaven against people. That was Moses’ function
in giving the law. It was, there fore, a declaratory power, the authority to
announce the terms on which God would grant salvation, not an absolute power
to admit or to exclude from the kingdom of heaven. Only God can do that, and
He never delegates that authority to men.

And in Luke 11:52 Jesus says: “Woe unto you lawyers! for ye took away the key
of knowledge: ye entered not in yourselves, and them that were entering in ye
hindered.” Here, the key of the knowledge of the way of salvation, by which
entrance into the kingdom of heaven is obtained, was in the hands of the
Pharisees in that they had the law of Moses in their possession, and were
therefore the custodians of the Word of God. In that sense they possessed the
key to the kingdom. They took away that key in that they failed to proclaim
the Word of God to the people. They were not entering into the kingdom of
heaven themselves, and they were hindering those who wanted to enter.

Furthermore, we notice that in the words spoken to Peter, it was “things,”
not “persons,” that were to be bound or loosed—“whatsoever,” not
“whomsoever”—things such as the ceremonial laws and customs of the Old
Testament dispensation were to be done away with, and new rituals and
practices of the Gospel age were to be established.

Thus the “keys” symbolize the authority to open, in this instance, to open
the kingdom of heaven to men through the proclamation of the Gospel. What the
disciples were commissioned to do, given the privilege of doing, was the



opposite of that which the scribes and Pharisees were doing; that is, they
were to facilitate the entrance of the people into the kingdom of heaven.

There was, of course, no physical seat which had been used by Moses and which
now was being used by the scribes and Pharisees. But the scribes and
Pharisees, who were in possession of the law of Moses, were giving precepts
which in themselves were authoritative and good and which therefore were to
be obeyed; but since they did not live up to those precepts the people were
not to follow their example.

It is clear that the keys were symbolical of authority, which here is
specified as the power of binding and loosing; and it is also clear that the
consequences of what the disciples did in this regard would go far beyond
earth and would have their permanent results in heaven. They were in a real
sense building for eternity. In referring to the keys of the kingdom Jesus
was continuing the figure in which He had been comparing the kingdom of
heaven to a house which He was about to build. It would be built upon a solid
rock (Matthew 7:24). Entrance into that house was through the door of faith.
This door was to be opened, first to the Jews, and then to the Gentiles. And
Peter, who had been the first of the disciples to comprehend the person of
Christ in His true deity and to confess that deity before the other
disciples, was commissioned to be the first to open that door. In this sense
the keys were first given to him. To him was given the distinction and high
honor among the apostles of being the first to open the door of faith to the
Jewish world, which he did on the day of Pentecost when through his sermon
some three thousand Jews were converted (Acts 2:14-42), and a short time
later the distinction and high honor of opening the door of faith to the
Gentile world, which he did in the house of Cornelius (Acts 10:1-48). And
while the keys were in this respect first given to Peter, they were soon
afterward also given to the other disciples as they too proclaimed the Gospel
both to Jews and Gentiles. But while Peter was given the distinction and
honor of being the first to open the kingdom to the Jews, and then to the
Gentiles, he did not claim nor assume any other authority, and was in all
other respects on precisely the same footing as were the other apostles.

Possession of the keys, therefore, did not mean that Peter had sovereignly
within his own person the authority to determine who should be admitted to
heaven and who should be excluded, as the Roman Church now attempts to confer
that authority on the pope and priests. Ultimate authority is in the hands of
Christ alone—it is He “that openeth and none shall shut, and that shutteth
and none openeth” (Revelation 3:7). But it did mean that Peter, and later the
other apostles, being in possession of the Gospel message, truly did open the
door and present the opportunity to enter in as they proclaimed the message
before the people. This same privilege of opening the door or of closing the
door of salvation to others is given to every Christian, for the command that
Christ gave His church was to go and make disciples of all the nations. Thus
“the power of the keys” is a declarative power only.

It can almost be said that the Roman Catholics build their church upon these
two verses which speak of the “rock” and the “keys.” They say that the power
given to Peter was absolute and that it was transferred by him to his
successors, although they have to admit that there is not one verse in



Scripture which teaches such a transfer. Under this “power of the keys” the
Roman Church claims that “In heaven God ratifies the decisions which Peter
makes on earth” (footnote, Confraternity Version, p. 37).

But it is interesting to see how Peter himself understood this grant of
power. In his exercise of the power of the keys he says: “And it shall be,
that whosoever shall call on the name of the Lord shall be saved” (Acts
2:21). And at the house of the Roman centurion Cornelius he again gave a
universal Gospel invitation: “To him [Christ] bear all the prophets witness,
that through his name every one that believeth on him shall receive remission
of sins” (Acts 10:43). So, in the preaching of Peter, as elsewhere in the New
Testament, salvation is set forth as based on faith in Christ, and nowhere is
obedience to Peter, or to the pope, or to any other man even hinted at.

Rome terribly abuses this “power of the keys” to insure obedience to her
commands on the part of her church members and to instill in them a sense of
fear and of constant dependence on the church for their salvation. This sense
of fear and dependence, with constant references to “Mother Church,” goes far
to explain the power that the Roman Church has over her members, even cowing
them to the extent that they are afraid to read or to listen to anything
contrary to what their church teaches. And since that teaching is drilled
into them from childhood, the truly formidable power that the Roman Church
exercises over the laity can be easily understood.

4 Papal Authority Not Claimed by Peter

The Roman Church claims that Peter was the first bishop or pope in Rome and
that the later popes are his successors. But the best proof of a man’s
position and authority is his own testimony. Does Peter claim to be a pope,
or to have primacy over the other apostles? Fortunately, he wrote two
epistles or letters which are found in the New Testament. There he gives his
position and certain instructions as to how others in the same position are
to perform their duties. We read:

“Peter, an apostle of Jesus Christ. … The elders therefore among you I
exhort, who am a fellow-elder, and a witness of the sufferings of Christ, who
am also a partaker of the glory that shall be revealed: Tend the flock of God
which is among you, exercising the oversight, not of constraint, but
willingly, according to the will of God; nor yet for filthy lucre, but of a
ready mind; neither as lording it over the charge allotted to you, but making
yourselves ensamples to the flock” (1 Peter 1:1, 5:1-3).

Here Peter refers to himself as an apostle of Jesus Christ, an elder (the
word in the Greek is presbuteros), which of course has nothing to do with a
sacrificing priesthood. He does not claim the highest place in the church as
some would expect him to do or as some would claim for him. He assumes no
ecclesiastical superiority, but with profound humility puts himself on a
level with those whom he exhorts. He makes it clear that the church must be
democratic, not authoritarian. He forbids the leaders to lord it over the
people, to work for money or to take money unjustly. He says that they are to
serve the people willingly, even eagerly, and that by their general lives
they are to make themselves examples for the people.



But the fact is that the Church of Rome acts directly contrary to these
instructions. Can anyone imagine the proud popes of later times adopting such
a role of humility? It was several centuries later, when the church had lost
much of its original simplicity and spiritual power, and had been submerged
in a flood of worldliness, that the autocratic authority of the popes began
to appear. After the fourth century, when the Roman empire had fallen, the
bishops of Rome stepped into Caesar’s shoes, took his pagan title of Pontifex
Maximus, the supreme high priest of the pagan Roman religion, sat down on
Caesar’s throne, and wrapped themselves in Caesar’s gaudy trappings. And that
role they have continued ever since.

In regard to the title Pontifex, the Standard International Encyclopedia says
this was “the title given by the ancient Romans to members of one of the two
celebrated religious colleges. The chief of the order was called Pontifex
Maximus. The pontiffs had general control of the official religion, and their
head was the highest religious authority in the state. … Following Julius
Caesar the emperor was the Pontifex Maximus. In the time of Theodosius
[emperor, died A.D. 395] the title became equivalent to Pope, now one of the
titles of the head of the Roman Catholic Church.”

Peter refused to accept homage from men—as when Cornelius the Roman centurion
fell down at his feet and would have worshipped him, Peter protested quickly
and said, “Stand up; I myself also am a man” (Acts 10:25-26). Yet the popes
accept the blasphemous title of “Holy Father” as theirs as a matter of right.
And how the cardinals, bishops, and priests do like to set themselves apart
from the congregations and to lord it over the people!

Surely if Peter had been a pope, “the supreme head of the church,” he would
have declared that fact in his general epistles, for that was the place of
all others to have asserted his authority. The popes have never been slow to
make such claims for themselves, or to extend their authority as far as
possible. But instead Peter refers to himself only as an apostle (of which
there were eleven others), and as an elder or presbyter, that is, simply as a
minister of Christ.

5 Paul’s Attitude toward Peter

It is very interesting to notice Paul’s attitude toward Peter. Paul was
called to be an apostle at a later time, after church had been launched. Yet
Peter had nothing to do with that choice, as he surely would have had, if he
had been pope. Instead God called and ordained Paul without consulting Peter,
as He has called and ordained many thousands of ministers and evangelists
since then without reference to the popes of Rome. Paul was easily the
greatest of the apostles, with a deeper insight into the way of salvation and
a larger revealed knowledge concerning the mysteries of life and death. He
wrote much more of the New Testament than did Peter. His thirteen epistles
contain 2,023 verses, while Peter’s two epistles contain only 166 verses. And
if we ascribe the Epistle to the Hebrews to Paul, as does the Roman Catholic
Church (Confraternity Version, p. 397), he wrote an even larger proportion.
Peter’s epistles do not stand first among the epistles, but after those of
Paul; and in fact his second epistle was one of the last to be accepted by
the church. Paul worked more recorded miracles than did Peter, and be seems



to have established more churches than did Peter. Apart from the church at
Rome, which we believe was established by laymen, Paul established more
prominent and more permanent churches than did Peter. And, so far as the New
Testament record goes, Paul’s influence in the church at Rome was much
greater than was that of Peter. Paul mentions Peter more than once, but
nowhere does he defer to Peter’s authority, or acknowledge him as pope.

Indeed, quite the contrary is the case. Paul had founded the church at
Corinth, but when some there rebelled against his authority, even to the
extent of favoring Peter, he does not give even an inch on his own authority.
Instead he vigorously defends his authority, declaring, “Am I not an apostle?
have I not seen Jesus our Lord?” (1 Corinthians 9:1), and again, “For in
nothing was I behind the very chiefest apostles” (2 Corinthians 12:11), or,
as translated in the Confraternity Version, “In no way have I fallen short of
the most eminent apostles.” He declares that he has been “intrusted with the
gospel of the uncircumcision, even as Peter with the gospel of the
circumcision” (Galatians 2:7). He therefore put himself on a level with all
the other apostles. Certainly those ideas were incompatible with any idea of
a pope in Paul’s day.

But beyond all that, on one occasion Paul publicly rebuked peter. When Peter
at Antioch sided with the “false brethren” (v. 4) in their Jewish legalism
and “drew back and separated himself” from the Gentiles and was even the
cause of Barnabas being misled, Paul administered a severe rebuke. We read:

“But when Cephas came to Antioch, I resisted him to the face, because he
stood condemned. For before that certain came from James, he ate with the
Gentiles; but when they came, he drew back and separated himself, fearing
them that were of the circumcision. And the rest of the Jews dissembled
likewise with him; insomuch that even Barnabas was carried away with their
dissimulation. But when I saw that they walked not uprightly according to the
truth of the gospel, I said unto Cephas before them all, If thou, being a
Jew, livest as do the Gentiles, and not as do the Jews, how compellest thou
the Gentiles to live as do the Jews?” (Galatians 2:11-14).

He then impressed upon Peter some good, sound, evangelical theology,
declaring that:

“…a man is not justified by the works of the law but through faith in Jesus
Christ… because by the works of the law shall no flesh be justified” (v. 16).

In other words, Paul gave the “Holy Father” a “dressing down” before them
all, accusing him of not walking uprightly in the truth of the Gospel. Surely
that was no way to talk to a pope! Imagine anyone today, even a cardinal,
taking it upon himself to rebuke and instruct a real pope with such language!
Just who was Paul that he should rebuke the Vicar of Christ for unchristian
conduct? If Peter was the chief it was Paul’s duty and the duty of the other
apostles to recognize him as such and to teach only what he approved.
Obviously Paul did not regard Peter as infallible in faith and morals, or
recognize any supremacy on his part.



6 Attitude of the Other Apostles toward Peter

The other apostles as well as Paul seem totally unaware of any appointment
that made Peter the head of the church. Nowhere do they acknowledge his
authority. And nowhere does he attempt to exercise authority over them. The
only instance in which another man was chosen to succeed an apostle is
recorded in Acts 1:15-26, and there the choice was made not by Peter but by
popular choice on the part the brethren who numbered about one hundred and
twenty, and by the casting of lots.

On another occasion Peter, together with John, was sent by the apostles to
preach the Gospel in Samaria (Acts 8:14). Imagine the pope today being sent
by the cardinals or bishops on any such mission. It is well known that today
the popes seldom if ever preach. They do issue statements, and they address
select audiences which come to them. But they do not go out and preach the
Gospel as did Peter and the other apostles.

The important church council in Jerusalem (Acts 15) reveals quite clearly how
the unity of the church was expressed in apostolic days. Differences had
arisen when certain men from Judaea came down to Antioch, in Syria, where
Paul and Barnabas were working and insisted that certain parts of the Jewish
ritual must be observed. Had the present Roman Catholic theory of the papacy
been followed, there would have been no need at all for a council. The church
in Antioch would have written a letter to Peter, the bishop of Rome, and he
would have sent them an encyclical or bull settling the matter. And of all
the churches the one at Antioch was the last that should have appealed to
Jerusalem. For according to Roman Catholic legend Peter was bishop in Antioch
for seven years before transferring his see to Rome! But the appeal was made,
not to Peter, but to a church council in Jerusalem. At that council not Peter
but James presided and announced the decision with the words, “Wherefore my
judgment is…” (v. 19). And his judgment was accepted by the apostles and
presbyters. Peter was present, but only after there had been “much
questioning” (v. 7) did he even so much as express an opinion. He did not
attempt to make any infallible pronouncements although the subject under
discussion was a vital matter of faith. In any event it is clear that the
unity of the early church was maintained not by the voice of Peter but by the
decision of the ecumenical council which was presided over by James, the
leader of the Jerusalem church. Furthermore, after that council Peter is
never again mentioned in the book of Acts.

It is an old human failing for people to want to exercise authority over
their fellow men. We are told that the disciples disputed among themselves
which was to be accounted the greatest. Jesus rebuked them with the words:
“If any man would be first, he shall be last of all, and servant of all”
(Mark 9:35). On another occasion the mother of James and John came to Jesus
with the request that her two sons should have the chief places in the
kingdom. But He called the disciples to Him and said, “Ye know that the
rulers of the Gentiles lord it over them, and their great ones exercise
authority over them. Not so shall it be among you: but whosoever would become
great among you shall be your minister; and whosoever would be first among
you shall be your servant: even as the Son of man came not to be ministered



unto, but to minister, and to give his life a ransom for many” (Matthew
20:25-28). And even on the night in which Christ was delivered up to die they
contended among themselves “which of them was accounted to be greatest” (Luke
22:24). In each instance Jesus taught them that they were not to seek to
exercise lordship, but rather to excel in service. But in no instance did He
settle the dispute by reminding them that Peter was the Prince of the
Apostles. In fact they could not have argued that question at all if Peter
had already been given the place of preeminence, as the Roman Church holds.

Christ alone is the Head of the church. “Other foundation can no man lay than
that which is laid, which is Jesus Christ” (1 Corinthians 3:11). The church
is “built upon the foundation of the apostles and prophets, Christ Jesus
himself being the chief corner stone” (Ephesians 2:20). Paul says that God
“gave him [Christ] to be head over all things to the church, which is his
body” (Ephesians 1:22-23). Besides Him there can be no earthly foundation or
head of the church. Only a monstrosity can have two heads for one body.

7 Was Peter Ever in Rome?

According to Roman Catholic tradition Peter was the first bishop of Rome, his
pontificate lasted twenty-five years, from A.D. 42 to 67, and he was martyred
in Rome in A.D. 67. The Douay and Confraternity versions say that he was in
Rome before the Jerusalem council of Acts 15, and that he returned to
Jerusalem for that council, after which he went to Antioch, and then returned
to Rome. In the Confraternity Version we read:

“After the resurrection the primacy was conferred upon him and immediately
after the ascension he began to exercise it. After preaching in Jerusalem and
Palestine he went to Rome, probably after his liberation from prison. Some
years later he was in Jerusalem for the first church council, and shortly
afterward at Antioch. In the year 67 he was martyred is Rome” (Introduction
to the First Epistle of St. Peter).

The remarkable thing, however, about Peter’s alleged bishopric in Rome, is
that the New Testament has not one word to say about it. The word Rome occurs
only nine times in the Bible, and never is Peter mentioned in connection with
it. There is no allusion to Rome in either of his epistles. Paul’s journey to
that city is recorded in great detail (Acts 27 and 28). There is in fact no
New Testament evidence, nor any historical proof of any kind, that Peter ever
was in Rome. All rests on legend. The first twelve chapters of the book of
Acts tell of Peter’s ministry and travels in Palestine and Syria. Surely if
he had gone to the capital of the empire, that would have been mentioned. We
may well ask, if Peter was superior to Paul, why does he receive so little
attention after Paul comes on the scene? Not much is known about his later
life, except that he traveled extensively, and that on at least some of his
missionary journeys he was accompanied by his wife—for Paul says, “Have we no
right to lead about a wife that is a believer, even as the rest of the
apostles, and the brethren of the Lord, and Cephas” (1 Corinthians 9:5). (The
Confraternity Version here reads “sister” instead of “wife”; but the Greek
word is gune, wife, not adelphe, sister.)

We know nothing at all about the origins of Christianity in Rome. This is



acknowledged even by some Roman Catholic historians. It was already a
flourishing church when Paul wrote his letter to the Romans in A.D. 58. Quite
possibly it had been founded by some of those who were present in Jerusalem
on the day of Pentecost and heard Peter’s great sermon when some 3,000 were
converted, for Luke says that in that audience were “sojourners from Rome,
both Jews and proselytes” (Acts 2:10). In any event there is nothing but
unfounded tradition to support the claim that Peter founded the church in
Rome and that he was its bishop for 25 years. The fact is that the apostles
did not settle in one place as did the diocesan bishops of much later date,
so that it is quite incorrect to speak of Rome as the “See of Peter,” or to
speak of the popes occupying “the chair” of St. Peter.

Legend was early busy with the life of Peter. The one which tells of his
twenty-five years’ episcopate in Rome has its roots in the apocryphal stories
originating with a heretical group, the Ebionites, who rejected much of the
supernatural content of the New Testament, and the account is discredited
both by its origin and by its internal inconsistencies. The first reference
that might be given any credence at all is found in the writings of Eusebius,
and that reference is doubted even by some Roman Catholic writers. Eusebius
wrote in Greek about the year 310, and his work was translated by Jerome. A
17th century historian, William Cave (1637-1713), chaplain to King Charles II
of England, in his most important work, The Lives of the Apostles, says:

“It cannot be denied that in St. Jerome’s translation it is expressly said
that he (Peter) continued twenty-five years as bishop in that city: but then
it is as evident that this was his own addition, who probably set things down
as the report went in his time, no such thing being found in the Greek copy
of Eusebius.”

Exhaustive research by archaeologists has been made down through the
centuries to find some inscription in the Catacombs and other ruins of
ancient places in Rome that would indicate that Peter at least visited Rome.
But the only things found which gave any promise at all were some bones of
uncertain origin. L. H. Lehmann, who was educated for the priesthood at the
University for the Propagation of the Faith, Rome, tells us of a lecture by a
noted Roman archaeologist, Professor Marucchi, given before his class, in
which he said that no shred of evidence of Peter’s having been in the Eternal
City had ever been unearthed, and of another archaeologist, Di Rossi, who
declared that for forty years his greatest ambition had been to unearth in
Rome some inscription which would verify the papal claim that the Apostle
Peter was actually in Rome, but that he was forced to admit that he had given
up hope of success in his search. He had the promise of handsome rewards by
the church if he succeeded. What he had dug up verified what the New
Testament says about the formation of the Christian church in Rome, but
remained absolutely silent regarding the claims of the bishops of Rome to be
the successors of the apostle Peter (cf., The Soul of a Priest, p. 10).

And, after all, suppose Peter’s bones should be found and identified beyond
question, what would that prove? The important thing is, does the Church of
Rome teach the same Gospel that Peter taught? Succession to Peter should be
claimed, not by those who say they have discovered his bones, but by those
who teach the Gospel that he taught—the evangelical message of salvation by



grace through faith.

Furthermore, if mere residence conferred superiority, then Antioch would
outrank Rome; for the same tradition which asserts that Peter resided in Rome
asserts that he first resided in Antioch, a small city in Syria. It is well
known that during the time of the apostles and for generations later the
Eastern cities and the Eastern church had the greatest influence, and that
the Roman church was comparatively insignificant. The first councils were
held in Eastern cities and were composed almost altogether of Eastern
bishops. Four of the patriarchates were Eastern—Jerusalem, Antioch,
Constantinople, and Alexandria. Rome did not gain the ascendancy until
centuries later, after the breakup of the Roman empire. If any church had a
special right to be called the Mistress of all the churches, it surely was
the church in Jerusalem, where our Lord lived and taught, where He was
crucified, where Christianity was first preached by Peter and the other
apostles, where Peter’s great Pentecostal sermon was delivered, and from
which went forth to Antioch and Rome and to all the world the glad tidings of
salvation. Long before the Reformation Rome’s claim to be the only true
church was rejected by the eastern churches, which were the most ancient and
in the early days much the most influential churches in the world.

Another interesting and very important if not decisive line of evidence in
this regard is the fact that Paul was preeminently the apostle to the
Gentiles while Peter was preeminently the apostle to the Jews, this division
of labor having been by divine appointment. In Galatians 2:7-8 Paul says that
he “had been intrusted with the gospel of the uncircumcision, even as Peter
with the gospel of the circumcision (for he that wrought for Peter unto the
apostleship of the circumcision wrought for me also unto the Gentiles).” Thus
Paul’s work was primarily among the Gentiles, while Peter’s was primarily
among the Jews. Peter ministered to the Jews who were in exile in Asia Minor,
“to the elect who are sojourners of the Dispersion in Pontus, Galatia,
Cappadocia, Asia, and Bithynia” (1 Peter 1:1), and in his journeys he went as
far east as Babylon, from which city his first epistle (and probably his
second) was addressed to the Jewish Christians in Asia Minor: “She that is in
Babylon, elect together with you, saluteth you” (1 Peter 5:13). As most of
Paul’s letters were addressed to churches he had evangelized, so Peter wrote
to the Jewish brethren that he had evangelized, who were scattered through
those provinces. While there is no Scriptural evidence at all that Peter went
west to Rome, here is a plain statement of Scripture that he did go east to
Babylon. Why cannot the Roman Church take Peter’s word to that effect?

But his testimony, of course, must be circumvented by those who are so
anxious to place him in Rome, and they take a curious way to do it. The
Confraternity edition has an introductory note to 1 Peter which reads: “The
place of composition is given as ‘Babylon’… a cryptic designation of the city
of Rome.”

But there is no good reason for saying that “Babylon” means “Rome.” The
reason alleged by the Church of Rome for understanding Babylon to mean Rome
is that in the book of Revelation Rome is called by that name (Revelation
17:5, 18:2). But there is a great difference between an apocalyptic book such
as the book of Revelation, which for the most part is written in figurative



and symbolic language, and an epistle such as this which is written in a
straightforward, matter-of-fact style.

In regard to Peter’s assignment to work among the Jews, it is known that
there were many Jews in Babylon in New Testament times. Many had not returned
to Palestine after the Exile. Many others, such as those in Asia Minor and
Egypt, had been driven out or had left Palestine for various reasons.
Josephus says that some “gave Hyrcanus, the high priest, a habitation at
Babylon, where there were Jews in great numbers” (Antiquities, Book XV, Ch.
II, 2). Peter’s assigned ministry to the Jews took him to those places where
the Jews were in the greatest numbers, even to Babylon.

8 Paul’s Epistle to the Romans

The strongest reason of all for believing that Peter never was in Rome is
found in Paul’s epistle to the Romans. According to Roman Church tradition,
Peter reigned as pope in Rome for 25 years, from A.D. 42 to 67. It is
generally agreed that Paul’s letter to the Christians in Rome was written in
the year A.D. 58, at the very height of Peter’s alleged episcopacy there. He
did not address his letter to Peter, as he should have done if Peter was in
Rome and the head of all the churches, but to the saints in the church in
Rome. How strange for a missionary to write to a church and not mention the
pastor! That would be an inexcusable affront. What would we think of a
minister today who would dare to write to a congregation in a distant city
and without mentioning their pastor tell them that he was anxious to go there
that he might have some fruit among them even as he has had in his own
community (1:13), that he was anxious to instruct and strengthen them, and
that he was anxious to preach the Gospel there where it had not been preached
before? How would their pastor feel if he knew that such greetings had been
sent to 27 of his most prominent members who were mentioned by name in the
epistle (Ch. 16)? Would he stand for such ministerial ethics? And if he were
the most prominent minister in the land, as allegedly was the bishop of Rome,
such an affront would be all the more inexcusable. This point alone ought to
open the eyes of the most obdurate person blinded by the traditions of the
Roman Church.

If Peter had been working in the church in Rome for some 16 years, why did
Paul write to the people of the church in these words: “For I long to see
you, that I may impart unto you some spiritual gift, to the and ye may be
established” (1:11)? Was not that a gratuitous insult to Peter? Was it not a
most presumptuous thing for Paul to go over the head of the pope? And if
Peter was there and had been there for 16 years, why was it necessary for
Paul to go at all, especially since in his letter he says that he does not
build on another’s foundation: “making it my aim so to preach the gospel, not
where Christ was already named, that I might not build upon another man’s
foundation” (15:20)? This indicates clearly that Peter was not then in Rome,
and that he had not been there, that in fact Paul was writing this letter
because no apostle had yet been in Rome to clarify the Gospel to them and to
establish them in the faith. At the conclusion of this letter Paul sends
greetings to the 27 people mentioned above, including some women, also to
several groups. But he does not mention Peter in any capacity.



And again, had Peter been in Rome prior to or at the time when Paul arrived
there as a prisoner in A.D. 61, Paul could not have failed to have mentioned
him, for in the epistles written from there during his
imprisonment—Ephesians, Philippians, Colossians, and Philemon—he gives a
complete list of his fellow workers in Rome, and Peter’s name is not among
them. He spent two whole years there as a prisoner, and received all who came
to visit him (Acts 28:30). Nor does he mention Peter in his second epistle to
Timothy, which was written from Rome during his second imprisonment, in A.D.
67, the year that Peter is alleged to have suffered martyrdom in Rome, and
shortly before his own death (2 Timothy 4:6-8). He says that all his friends
have forsaken him, and that only Luke is with him (4:10-11). Where was Peter?
If Peter was in Rome when Paul was there as a prisoner, he surely lacked
Christian courtesy since he never called to offer aid. Surely he must have
been the first absentee bishop on a big scale!

All of this makes it quite certain that Peter never was in Rome at all. Not
one of the early church fathers gives any support to the belief that Peter
was a bishop in Rome until Jerome in the fifth century. Du Pin, a Roman
Catholic historian, acknowledges that “the primacy of Peter is not recorded
by the early Christian writers, Justin Martyr (139), Irenaeus (178), Clement
of Alexandria (190), or others of the most ancient fathers.” The Roman Church
thus builds her papal system, not on New Testament teaching, nor upon the
facts of history, but only on unfounded traditions.

The chronological table for Peter’s work, so far as we can work it out, seems
to be roughly as follows:

Most Bible students agree that Paul’s conversion occurred in the year A.D.
37. After that he went to Arabia (Galatians 1:17) , and after three years
went up to Jerusalem where he remained with Peter for 15 days (Galatians
1:18). That brings us to the year A.D. 40. Fourteen years later he again went
to Jerusalem (Galatians 2:1), where he attended the Jerusalem council
described in Acts 15, in which Peter also participated (v. 6). This
conference dealt primarily with the problems which arose in connection with
the presentation of the Gospel in Jewish and Gentile communities. Paul and
Barnabas presented their case, and were authorized by the council to continue
their ministry to the Gentiles (Acts 15:22-29); and this quite clearly was
the occasion on which Paul was assigned to work primarily among the Gentiles
while Peter was assigned to work primarily among the Jews (Galatians 2:7-8),
since this same Jerusalem council is spoken of in the immediate context
(Galatians 2:1-10). So this brings us to the year A.D. 54, and Peter still is
in Syria, 12 years after the time that the Roman tradition says that he began
his reign in Rome.

Sometime after the Jerusalem council Peter also came to Antioch, on which
occasion it was necessary for Paul to reprimand him because of his conformity
to Judaistic rituals (Galatians 2:11-21). And the same Roman tradition which
says that Peter reigned in Rome also says that he governed the church in
Antioch for seven years before going to Rome. Hence we reach the year A.D.
61, with Peter still in Syria! Indeed, how could Peter have gone to Rome,
which was the very center of the Gentile world? Would he defy the decision
reached by all the apostles and brethren from the various churches who met in



the famous first Christian council in Jerusalem? Clearly the Scriptural
evidence is that Peter accepted that decision, and that his work was
primarily among the Jews of the dispersion, first in Asia Minor, and later as
far east as Babylon—that in fact his work took him in the opposite direction
from that which Roman tradition assigns to him! And even if Peter had been
the first bishop of Rome, that would not mean that the bishops who followed
him would have had any of the special powers that he had. The apostles had
the power to work miracles and to write inspired Scripture. Even if Peter had
been granted special powers above those of the other apostles, there is
nothing in Scripture to indicate that those powers could have been
transmitted to his successors. In his second epistle he makes a reference to
his approaching death (1:14), and surely that would have been the appropriate
place to have said who his successor should be and what the method of
choosing future bishops should be. But he gives no indication that he even
thought of such things. Peter as an apostle had qualifications and gifts
which the popes do not have and dare not claim. The fact of the matter is
that with the passing of the apostles their place as guides to the church was
taken not by an infallible pope but by an inspired and infallible Scripture
which had been developed by that time, which we call the New Testament,
through which God would speak to the church from that time until the end of
the age.

We may be certain that if the humble, spiritually-minded Peter were to come
back to earth he would not acknowledge as his successor the proud pontiff who
wears the elaborate, triple-decked, gold bejeweled crown, who wears such
fabulously expensive clothing, who is carried on the shoulders of the people
who stands before the high altar of worship, who is surrounded by a Swiss
military guard, and who receives such servile obedience from the people that
he is in effect, if not in reality, worshipped by them. The dedicated
Christian minister who serves his people faithfully and humbly, and not the
pope, is the true successor of Peter.

9 Conclusion

Let it be understood that we do not seek to minimize or downgrade but only to
expose the preposterous claims that the Roman Church makes for its popes and
hierarchy. Peter was a prince of God, but he was not the Prince of the
Apostles. He, together with the other apostles, Mary, and the early
Christians, turned from the religion in which they were born, Judaism, and
became simply Christians, followers of Christ. Not one of them was a Roman
Catholic. Roman Catholicism did not develop until centuries later.

The doctrine of the primacy of Peter is just one more of the many errors that
the Church of Rome has added to the Christian religion. With the exposure of
that fallacy the foundation of the Roman Church is swept away. The whole
papal system stands or falls depending on whether or not Peter was a pope in
Rome, and neither the New Testament nor reliable historical records give any
reason to believe that he ever held that position or that he ever was in
Rome.

(Continued in Roman Catholicism By Lorraine Boettner Section Two Chapter VI
The Papacy.)
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https://archive.org/details/JesuitsNewWorldOrder I listened to part of it and
knew I had to transcribe it for this website.

I never heard of Darryl Eberhart before. I was shocked to see that his
website, Toughlssues.Org is offline in spite of the super interesting topics
on it! Someone made a PDF file of the home page of Toughlssues.Org. You can
see it below the transcription and read all the titles of the links that are
no longer accessible.

What happened to Darryl Eberhart? Did he pass away into God’s Heavenly
Kingdom? Or was he taken out before his time by the people he exposed? If
anyone knows the answer to this, I would appreciate hearing about it.

The information Darryl Eberhart shares confirms everything I have already
posted about the Jesuits and their control of the world, and he also adds new
information.

Transcription of audio interview.

This is the Ministry of Truth. I’m Gordon Comstock and we have a returning
guest today. He’s been on the show three or four times. This might even be
his fifth time. Boy, he reads a lot and they are of course the kind of books
that are hard to obtain nowadays. We’re not supposed to read these kinds of
books I suppose. He’s got a very interesting background in military
intelligence. I think he really knows his stuff.

Before I was ever introduced to him, I was reading his writings online quite
a bit. I was quite happy to finally talk to him. He’s become a regular on the
show. Well, it’s frankly, and this doesn’t happen very often in life. I have
trouble finding areas where I would disagree with my guest today. Our guest
is Darryl Eberhart. Welcome aboard, Darryl.

Darryl Eberhart: Thanks for the nice introduction. I’m 61 years old. I don’t
know if I’ve ever mentioned that on any of the podcasts. Sometimes I get a
little tuckered out and tired of fighting these guys.

But let me give your listeners an introduction to both me, the intel, and the
religious side because I’ve got this great concern that they’ll accuse me
since I’ve been writing so much about Roman Catholicism, especially the
Jesuit order. I’m not comparing myself to Abraham Lincoln, but whenever they
were plotting to assassinate Lincoln, they passed the word around that in a
lot of the Northern newspapers, and as a matter of fact, democratic party
biased newspapers. And actually, Lincoln claimed up to half of the newspapers
and his time were controlled by the Roman Catholic Church. But they accused
him of being a baptized Catholic who had gone astray. They figured that would
steady the arms of the Roman Catholic assassins and a lot of the low-level
conspirators were Roman Catholic. And I just wanted to let people know that I
have never been a Roman Catholic. I was never secretly baptized as a Roman
Catholic. I’m not an apostate Catholic, although I do know quite a bit about
the Catholic Church.

But anyway, let me tell them about my intel. I spent 26 years in the



intelligence community. In 20 years of that was the US military. I’m a
retired military, 11 and a half years in the US Air Force Intelligence and 8
and a half years in Army Intelligence. And then after I retired from the
military, I worked six years as a Department of Defense, civilian at the
National Security Agency, largely because I got trained in Russian and Arabic
languages and worked as an analyst, a linguist, a reporter, and then later I
got a direct commission to captain. So I was then in military intelligence. I
was a chief warrant officer before then after I switched over from the Air
Force.

And I’ve been writing two newsletters for the past decade, plus the tackling
the tough topics and examining the tough issues. And when I first started
writing, I just pretty much, just spoke in general terms of the globalist,
which actually talked a little bit about what are actually just front groups,
the Counsel on Foreign Relations and the Bilderbergers, et cetera.

Gordon Comstock: They’re front groups, you’re right.

Darryl Eberhart: Yeah. They’re just 100% front groups. As a matter of fact, a
lot of smaller groups within the secret societies are front groups for the
Jesuits, as I have maintained. And others like Greg Szymanski, and Eric John
Phelps, all of our research ties together and confirms what each of us has
worked on separately. And it goes back to a lot of guys who have written good
books like Edmond Paris, The Secret History of the Jesuits.

It just all dovetails and points to the same point. And that is that the
Jesuits sit at the very top of the secret societies’ pyramid, controlling
Freemasonry, controlling their own Jesuit order, and through that,
controlling the entire hierarchy of the Roman Catholic Church, because the
Black Pope actually rules over the white Pope. He’s the Black Pope, the
Jesuit Superior General, is the power behind the throne of the white Pope,
the one that we see patting children on heads. But the real leader of the
Roman Catholic hierarchy is the Jesuit Superior General, who’s also in charge
of the very wealthy knights of Malta, who are co-located and co-headquartered
at the Jesuit Superior General’s palace there in the Vatican. So this man is
by far, I think, the most powerful man in the world, and through the wealth
he controls, through the Vatican Bank, and again through these wealthy
knights of Malta, who hold a lot of key banking positions.

The Rothschilds, people like to point to them and say, “Hey look, these are
Jews and they’re running everything.” The Rothschilds are Jesuits who just
happened to have a Jewish background. One of their titles is Guardians of the
Vatican Treasury. And that ought to tell us something.

Gordon Comstock: They’re employees.

Darryl Eberhart: Yeah, exactly. And so anyway, I just wanted to let them know
that I’ve got a good background in intelligence, but interestingly, despite
having for 26 years a top-secret special intelligence clearance with all
kinds of extra caveats, I knew almost nothing about the Jesuits. I know a
little bit about the Catholic Church, and I’ll explain why.

https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/the-secret-history-of-the-jesuits-by-edmond-paris/


My religious background: I was raised Methodist. My mom was Methodist. My dad
was Roman Catholic, but my dad got in trouble because he didn’t raise us
Catholic, and the priest was angry with him for years. So again, I was never
baptized a Roman Catholic, and I never actually, I didn’t go to a Roman
Catholic Church until I actually got in my 20s. I went a couple of times with
my dad to Mass. But again, I was raised Methodist.

Now, I have to say this, 90% of my relatives are Roman Catholic, including my
dad, and 90% of my friends are Roman Catholic because I’m in a very heavily
Roman Catholic area where anywhere you go in any direction, about five to six
miles till you get down off the mountain, it’s either 70 to 90% Roman
Catholic or higher.

Decades ago, by the way, I married a beautiful and wonderful Roman Catholic
lady, and that’s when I was taught Roman Catholic Catechism classes. I was
still in the Air Force at Syracuse University studying the Russian language,
and I went to those classes. I never converted to Catholicism. As a matter of
fact, the priest kind of threw me out after about six sessions because I kept
asking questions. I wasn’t a Bible scholar at the time, but I had read enough
of the Bible to just raise questions like, “Hey, Jesus Christ healed Peter’s
mother-in-law. And Paul said that Peter Simon took his wife with him when he
went around. It sounds like Peter was married. Why do you guys have to be
celibate when it looked like Peter had a wife? And the priest said, “Oh, is
that in the Bible?” And then I nailed him on about four or five other things.

And it finally just came up after about the sixth session for him to put his
arm around me because I was embarrassing him by asking him questions he
couldn’t answer. And I started making them look stupid because he kept
saying, “Is that really in the Bible?” And I said, “Yeah, it is.

Let me give you just one more example. Christ said, don’t call anyone on
earth, Father.” Now, obviously, He’s not talking about your earthly dad, but
He was talking in a religious way. “So why do we have to call you guys
“father”?

And he goes, “Is that in the Bible?”

I said, “Yeah, it is.”

And I go, “Jesus Christ said, we shouldn’t do repetitious prayers like the
heathen do. Why do you guys pray the rosary and just keep going over the same
thing over and over and over again?” And he goes, “Is that in the Bible?” And
I’m not picking just on Catholic priests because I knew six Methodist
ministers and, I’d say probably about four or five of them didn’t know that
much about the Bible. As a matter of fact, their main training was in
administration and raising money and public speaking and running socials and
things like that. And I think as a matter of fact, the last couple of
Methodist ministers that I knew, said they only had one Bible course. when
they were in. And of course, if you talk to an ex-priest and not, they get
very little Bible training. They are almost all the traditions of the church,
the church, old church fathers, especially the ones that the Catholics
consider the most important. That’s their main study. They also don’t get



into the Bible.

So anyway, because of that, this guy, just came up, put his arm around me,
and said, “You don’t have to come back anymore, my son.” And I didn’t want to
go back anymore anyway, Gordon, because the snow was getting about three to
four feet deep up in Syracuse, and a hellacious winter that year. And so it
worked out well, but he definitely didn’t want me to come back.

So I am not Roman Catholic, although I love a lot of individual Roman
Catholics. And I want to just make that point. Again, I just went to Mass a
couple of times with my dad. I was kind of rebellious there because I was
kind of disgusted by the Methodist church. And for six or seven years, I went
to independent fundamental churches here when I came back after leaving the
National Security Agency. And I got so disgusted with them because everything
was pre-trip rapture. Once saved always saved, we’re not to be involved in
fighting evil. We’re only here to win souls. And we’re to obey government no
matter how evil it is, don’t you know? And that just drove me crazy.

So basically I just read the Bible and I get together with a couple of
friends. And by the way, before we finish, I’d like to give a book. It’s the
best book for giving to a Roman Catholic that really in a nice and kind way,
it’s Loraine Boettner‘s book called Roman Catholicism.

They’ve attacked this man horribly. It was written, I think, in 1962. But
Roman Catholics tell me it’s the best book to give to a Roman Catholic to
witness to them as to the unbiblical, unscriptural doctrines and practices in
the church because Boettner, he’s a man, Loraine Boettner, just runs
comparisons. This is what the Bible says. This is what the Catholic church
does or practices or says. And anyone who looks at that with an honest and
open heart is going to see that basically, and I don’t know how to say it in
a kinder way, Roman Catholicism is basically paganism with a very thin
Christian veneer.

The sad part is that there are Roman Catholics, and I know Roman Catholics
that are real Christians that are in that church, and maybe before we get
done we’ll read that verse, Revelation 18:4 that says, “Come out of her, my
people.”

Gordon Comstock: Darryl, I took your advice. Last year I heard you talk about
that Loraine Boettner book, and one of my best friends is an ex-priest, and
he still attends mass, but he’s no longer a priest. Great guy. I bought a
copy of that book and gave it to him last year. We talked, and you could tell
it was really making him think. But I haven’t heard back from him in a few
months, so it’ll be interesting when I hook up with him again.

Darryl Eberhart: Well, the good news I have is that my best friend and his
wife, and he was a Eucharistic minister. She taught catechism-type classes in
the church school, and both very, very devout Roman Catholics, both from
devout Roman Catholic, large Roman Catholic families, and after over 50
years, by reading the Bible and Boettner’s book, they came out of the church.
So it’s not an impossibility. It does happen.
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And Roman Catholics, many of them have no idea. They know there’s some evil
at the top because of the pedophile priest thing, but many of them have no
idea because most of them do not read the Bible. They have no idea of how
many Catholic practices, like celibacy and papal infallibility, purgatory,
indulgences, a Mass cards for the dead, people try to pay and pray for their
relatives to get out of purgatory, that none of that’s in the Bible.

As a matter of fact, I challenge Catholics when I meet them. “Hey, sit down
and read your Catholic Bible and see if you can find one pope. See if you can
find one cardinal. See if you can find one archbishop.” That whole entire
hierarchical system is not there in the Bible. As a matter of fact, Paul and
Peter, examples in the New Testament when anyone ran up and fell at their
feet and tried to kiss their toes or praise them as gods, they said, “Get up,
get up get up! We’re just men like you.” And compare that to the pope, many
of the popes who have lived in such wealth and with many palaces and
cardinals the same way. And again, through selling indulgences, that’s what
got Luther so fired up.

A lot of people forget that some of the reformers were Roman Catholics.
Luther was an Augustinian monk who tried so hard to reform the system from
within. The Dominican Girolamo Savonarola who was in Florence led a great
revival. He made one little mistake. He criticized, I think it was Pope
Alexander VI, and his corrupt papal court. Of course, he was immediately
excommunicated and murdered and exterminated, executed. And that happened so
frequently throughout history. We need to remember that many courageous Roman
Catholics have tried to challenge the system from within. And Rome, papal
Rome, does not like to be challenged about anything.

I’d like to read just a couple of little things that I threw in some of my
writings when I started writing more and more about Roman Catholicism. I’m
going to repeat a little bit of what I said, but I think people need to know
this. Here’s a little statement I put in some of my newsletters when I
started to really go after the Jesuit order.

I am not a Roman Catholic. I also am most definitely not anti-Roman Catholic
as far as individual Roman Catholics go. My dad, 90% of my relatives are
Roman Catholic, and the majority of my friends are Roman Catholics still to
this day. I am, however, against the top levels of secret societies from the
hierarchy of the Jesuit order to the hierarchy of Freemasonry. And by the
way, if I can find that quote, I’ll read it later, but there was a historian
that said,

“If you trace up to the very top of Freemasonry, you will find out
that the leader of the head Freemason in the world and the Jesuit
Superior General are one in the same person.”

We need to remember that the Jesuit order took over French, British, and
German Freemasonry over a century ago. So the Jesuit order controls the
higher levels of Freemasonry, which gives them so much power because when you
start looking at the intelligence community, Gordon, you find out that just
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about every head of the Central Intelligence Agency was either a 33-degree
Freemason like Allen Dulles who (then President) John Fitzgerald Kennedy
fired, or they were Knights of Malta, which is a religious military order
within the Roman Catholic Church under the direct command of the Jesuit
Superior General.

I think that’s kind of interesting. Five Knights of Malta, the first one that
was in charge was William Wild Bill Donovan. You had John McCone, William
Casey, William Colby, and George Tenet. There are at least five plus the head
of the decades-long of counterintelligence in the Central Intelligence Agency
who also sat at the Vatican desk and the Israel desk was James Jesus
Angleton, who just happened to be the CIA liaison to the Warren Commission.
Another Knight of Malta, one of the Assistant FBI Directors, part of the
Freemason lodge just happened to be the FBI, the liaison to the Warren
Commission, the White Wash Commission, I call it. We can tell the flow of
information that went to the Warren Commission was completely sanitized and
edited by these two Knights of Malta.

When you start looking at that and World War II, where the head of Soviet
intelligence is a Knight of Malta. He was the Jesuit priest for his couriers,
Prince Anton Turkul. You look at the German intelligence on the Eastern
Front, it’s run by a Roman Catholic knight of Malta named Reinhardt Gehlen,
who ends up afterward coming over to help Donovan, who is head of the old
Office of Strategic Services, the predecessor, the CIA. They set up the CIA
together, two Roman Catholic knights of Malta.

By the way, William Joseph Wild Bill Donovan, I have a picture of him getting
the Order of St. Sylvester there at the Vatican. The man was heavily
decorated by the Roman Catholic Church, the Vatican, for his lifetime of
service to the Catholic Church, even while he was the head of the OSS and
then afterwards as the CIA Director. Isn’t that interesting, Gordon? These
guys are getting awards. Our top intelligence guys are getting awards from
the Roman Catholic Church.

Gordon Comstock: Well, the Bible talks a lot about nations being empowered by
demonic entities, and when you read through that litany of the crossovers
between the Nazi echelon that were hooked up with the Knights of Malta, they
just very easily made that transition from crumbling Nazi Germany to rising
United States 20th century power. And I can just envision those demons
crossing over from the Nazis to us, and we’re seeing the fruits of that now
all around us with entities like Blackwater, and of course all of the
draconian legislation like the Patriot Act.

Darryl Eberhart: That includes stuff that says that the President’s allowed
to torture people. Where does torture come from? It doesn’t come from any
Protestant church. It doesn’t come from any evangelical church. There’s only
one church that is really into torture, like big time, and that is the Roman
Catholic Church and the Inquisition alone from, according to several
reputable historians that officially ran 1203 to 1808, butchered up to 50
million Bible-believing Christians.

And while I mentioned that, I think it’s important that everybody get a DVD.
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I don’t know if you’ve ever had Richard Bennett on. He’s an ex-priest of 22
years, but he did this DVD on the Inquisition. It’s subtitled, 605 years of
papal torture and death. It’s 58 minutes long, it’s in color. The first two-
thirds of the DVD deals with that official Inquisition that took the lives of
up to 50 million Bible believers. Many women were burned. And to be slowly
roasted and toasted at the stake, how cruel, 80 popes in a row, approved the
Inquisition.

But again, the DVD is very professionally done. And the first two-thirds
deals with that 1203-1808 timeframe.

The last third deals with that forgotten holocaust, some people call it the
Vatican Holocaust, and they’re talking about the massacre in Croatia in the
1940s. Croatia was a part of Yugoslavia and then broke away and became a
puppet state to the Nazis. And this fascist state, butchered and tortured up
to 1 million innocent Serb Orthodox Christians, men, women, and children, to
the point where they impaled children alive on stakes, they crucified
Orthodox priests on wooden doors, they skinned people alive, they buried
people alive. They burned people alive. They sawed them. They cut their eyes
out, and made necklaces from them, and I know you’re very familiar with this.

Gordon Comstock: Yeah, I read that book, The Vatican Holocaust by Avro
Manhattan.

Darryl Eberhart: And he has pictures in there of both the perpetrators…

Gordon Comstock: Smiling as they’re sawing through some guys’ neck.

b>Darryl Eberhart: We need to think about this because there are 10 FEMA
regions in the US. There are 10 Jesuit provincialists assigned to the US. I
don’t think that’s a coincidence.

And when we think that two Jesuit prelates, they were Jesuit monsignors who
were in archbishop positions in Zagreb and Sarajevo, respectively, Aloysius
Stepinac, who also was the military vicar to the Ustaše military killing
squads that ran around, and Archbishop Ivan Šarić. And so these two Jesuit
archbishops ran this choreographed, this horrible holocaust – a religious
side basically – the slaughter of Orthodox Serbians.

Gordon Comstock: And the people who led the bloodthirsty mobs were Franciscan
priests, correct?

Darryl Eberhart: Yes, mostly, and some of the worst commandants were, like
you said, Franciscan priests, monks, and friars. They sometimes led the
Ustaše units, and if they weren’t the actual officer in charge, then they
were an adviser who participated in and urged the torture. And as one writer
wrote, he said, they weren’t content just to kill people, they had to
horribly torture them first. So, it boggles the minds of people who have not
been brought up Roman Catholic and who do not know the history of the Roman
Catholic Church to think of a Church that calls itself Christian doing this
type of thing.

Gordon Comstock: And so, that was a carryover. That was still the
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Inquisition, right? The Inquisition never really officially went away.

Darryl Eberhart: No. No. And that was a modern-day Inquisition that we need
to look at because, as one writer, I think it was Manhattan himself said, it
serves as a model of what the Roman Catholic Church would like to do if they
could ever, wherever they have the power to establish themselves as the State
Church and to totally, as Edmond Paris wrote, convert or die with everyone
else. Of course, some of the Orthodox people did convert, but again, this DVD
of the Inquisition by Richard Bennett is critical for people to see, whether
they’re Roman Catholic or non-Roman Catholic, to see the barbarity of all
this. When FEMA takes over and because the governors, those ten Jesuit
providentials, are the real power behind them, we know what these people can
do (based on the history of the Inquisition).

Here’s a little thing I’d like to read, but I had stuck into several of the
newsletters when I started writing more about Roman Catholicism. I put,

“Why am I writing more and more about Roman Catholicism? I’ve been writing
more on the Roman Catholic Church’s hierarchy, and especially its Jesuit
order in recent newsletters, because I keep uncovering more and more about
the deep hatred that the hierarchy of the Roman Catholic Church has for
independent Bible-believing Christians, Protestants, Orthodox Christians, and
Jews. And by the way, during World War II, it was just a bloodbath that
mainly went after Protestants in northern Germany, Orthodox Christians, not
just in Serbia, but in Russia and in Ukraine, and of course Jews, up to 6
million Jews, despite all of these people that try to say that there were
only a couple hundred thousand. I’ve seen the actual pictures of the
bulldozing of the bodies and that when the American soldiers went into camp.
(Note from me: The actual number of Jews who died in the holocaust is
something I don’t care to debate about anymore. The fact is, not only Jews
died, but millions of other ethnic peoples such as Romanies AKA Gypsies,
Poles, Ukrainians, Russians, Serbians, and other Slavic peoples, even non-
Slavic peoples such as Estonians, Latvians, and Lithuanians. It’s interesting
to me that when the Holocaust is mentioned, people only think about the Jews
and none of the other ethnic groups the Nazis murdered. Why is that? I
believe it’s due to Jesuit control of the press and education to put emphasis
on the Jews in order to justify the Zionists of their dirty deeds. )

Gordon Comstock: So let me derail you quickly here because you just prompted
something. Darryl, do you think, as I strongly suspect, that not only during
World War II, not only what happened in Croatia with the mass murder and
torture of the Serbs, not only was that a carryover of the same Inquisition,
but do you think, given that Hitler is still to this day a Catholic in title,
he never was excommunicated, and given that it was guys like Franz von Papan,
who was he a cardinal or archbishop who…

Darryl Eberhart: No, no, he was a knight of Malta. He put Hitler into power.

Gordon Comstock: He put Hitler into power. And as we know, the Knights of
Malta are under the auspices of the Vatican. Do you consider that the far
more infamous Holocaust that we see so many movies and books about, like
Schindler’s List and whatnot, do you think that that also was a carryover of



the Inquisition?

Darryl Eberhart: Without doubt, there’s no doubt in my mind that that was
another part of the modern-day Inquisition. Serbia wasn’t the only one. World
War II was an entire Inquisition. The Catholic Church has long hated Orthodox
Christians, and that’s why the Nazi SS units, a lot of them in the central
security service were priests that put on the black uniform. The head of the
Nazi SS was not little pug-nose, the nephew Heinrich Himmler, Kurt Heinrich
Himmler. The real head of it was his uncle who was a Roman Catholic priest, a
Jesuit subordinate to the Jesuit Superior General, Ledóchowski. But those
priests followed in with the killer units, just like the Ustaše had the
Franciscan priests, monks, and friars, these Jesuit priests and other Roman
Catholic priests were even wearing the black uniform of the Nazi SS. And they
were with the killer squads that came in behind the regular German military,
whenever they invaded into the Ukraine and further into the Soviet Union.

So it was when I first looked at Eric John Phelps’ book, I thought, “Wow!
Could it be that this thing was just totally orchestrated to slaughter as
many Protestants and Jews and Orthodox Christians as possible?” I don’t know
how anyone can really take an honest look at World War II and not come to
that conclusion. Where did almost all the firebombing take place? In northern
Germany, not in Catholic Bavaria. What happened to the poor German
Protestants up in the northern, northeastern parts like in Prussia? They were
forced to march during winter, and women and children died along the way.
Some people think up to a million people that died in the camps in the
northern part. The American and British camps were horrible. They allowed
malnutrition, they allowed weather exposure to these people. They were
horribly treated. The amount of food they were given like I said, forced
march in the middle of winter. And then of course the Jews, they went after
them big time, and also after the Orthodox Christians. So, I don’t see how
anyone can really be honest, whether he’s Roman Catholic or non-Roman
Catholic, look at World War II and not just see a massive religious side that
was orchestrated by having Knights of Malta running the intelligence services
on both sides.

I worked 26 years in the intelligence community. When you have top positions
like the CIA counter-intelligence desk when you hold the head of the CIA, the
head of the FBI, then you can murder anybody, and that’s what happened with
John Kennedy, and then cover it up because you have all your people at the
key choke points, and no mid-level analyst or something’s going to be able to
get anything. He’ll get murdered if he tries to go outside of the channels.
And that’s what they did with the two liaison positions with Kennedy. And
everyone around Kennedy, and that’s something that you and I have talked
about before, is the alternative medium, much of it, blames everything on the
Jews, mentioning the Rothschilds and that or the head of the Federal Reserve,
and not ever getting to the secret societies and the control of the secret
societies by the Jesuits Superior General, where they have control of these,
not only the intelligence agencies, but they are able then to use through the
CIA cooperation with Special Forces, Navy Seals, they are able to use our
most elite military to murder people and cover it up, and having key people
in Congress. Almost every key committee is held by a Roman Catholic
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generally.

It’s interesting, I started when I was updating some of my news articles, I
will tell the story, and you know it, at one time I had 106 articles up on
the web, 106, and a lot of them dealt with assassination, like the
assassination of Kennedy, the assassination of John Paul I, the assassination
of Oscar Romero, the Archbishop down in El Salvador, and the assassination of
Lincoln. When you look around and start digging a little bit outside of
mainstream publishing and the current American textbooks, you find out in all
of these that the culprits are the Jesuits! And the rest of the Vatican, the
papacy, clearly their fingerprints are all over the assassination of Lincoln.

My goodness, they even helped John Harrison escape up to Canada, where two
Roman Catholic priests hid them out, one of the Archkins’ Bearers, and then
they ferried them over to England and down to the papacy, where they became
part of the Pope’s own personal bodyguard in a Zouave company.

But Burke McCarty and her book pointed out… she wrote an interesting book,
The Suppressed Truth About the Assassination of Abraham Lincoln. That book
was published in 1924. And when she did, she’s got a great quote in there,
and I’ll just paraphrase it because I don’t have it right in front of me, but
she said that during the Wilson administration, that would have been, he
served two terms, I think that would be 1913 to 1921. He’s the president who
said, “I’ll never send your boys overseas” just like FDR later. But anyway,
she said during his administration, the head of the Army, the head of the
Navy, the head of the Merchant’s fleet, the head of the post office, and she
named a couple of others, and she said just about every single department in
the U.S. government – now remember, this is in the 1920s, the early 20s – she
said was held by a fourth degree Knight of Columbus! Now, the Roman Catholic
population at that time was one-sixth the entire U.S. population, but they
are holding every single key government position.

Lincoln said that in his time, half of the newspapers, I mentioned it
earlier, half the newspapers were run by the Roman Catholic Church. And then
F. Tupper Saussy, when he came out with his book, Rulers of Evil, showed how
in the Reagan administration, almost all his top advisers were Roman
Catholic, and almost every key position, intelligence, finance, in both the
Senate and the House, were all held by Roman Catholics.

And it’s interesting, when you think back, Gordon, if you go to an
independent fundamental church, you’re to find out these guys have all been
taught in their seminaries, “We don’t get involved in politics,” but when you
go to Roman Catholic churches, when they have their Knights of Columbus, and
they try to recruit young Roman Catholics into that, they tell their people,
get into law enforcement, get into government, become mayor, become governor,
become president. They’re talking two sides there. They infiltrate, and
Protestants have trouble understanding that because we wouldn’t think of
infiltrating a Catholic church, but the Jesuits are masters of infiltration,
and they have their people infiltrate, even seminaries of these independent
fundamental associations and everything. And they tell these people, “Now you
need to obey government no matter how evil it is, no matter how fascist it
is, because don’t you know government is from God, and you guys need to stay
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out of politics. You’re only here to win souls, you don’t get involved in
anything. And then they’re telling their people, “Get involved in law
enforcement, get involved in politics.” You go to these, a lot of these
northern, northeastern cities, Midwest, Chicago, New York, Boston, you’ll
find out that a very large number of the police officers, especially in the
middle and higher levels, are Knights of Columbus.

And you can see that on a website, spirituallysmart.com. It has all kinds of
pictures. Jeb Bush is a fourth-degree Knight of Columbus. It has a picture of
him getting his ceremony there. It has a picture of President George W. Bush
shaking hands with a bunch of Knights of Columbus. It has a picture of some
of these top people in the New York police force. I think one of them was a
former Homeland Security agent, a very high-ranking one. They’re all Knights
of Columbus!

So what does that bode for us? We need to remember something, Gordon, and
that is that the Ustaše was a Roman Catholic militia called Catholic Action
in Yugoslavia. Whenever the German troops poured across the border, these
people turned on their own government, turned on their own constitution,
their own people, and betrayed them, and showed the Nazis, well, I should say
the German troops, where the arms were stored, and where aircraft were hidden
away. They basically were a fifth column. I hope most of the listeners
understand that in the fifth column from the Spanish Civil War, there was
General Mola. Franco said he had a fifth column. In other words, he had
people friendly to him behind the enemy’s line pretending to be good guys
when they were actually betraying them. He claimed to have in Madrid, a fifth
column.

Well, throughout all of Europe in World War II, there were fifth columns in
France and Yugoslavia that betrayed their own people, their own country,
their own government, and their own military.

Gordon Comstock: They assassinated King Alexander of Yugoslavia.

Darryl Eberhart:Right. And the Ustaše we need to remember was a Roman
Catholic militia, basically a terrorist group before World War II. And then
once Pavlach was put into power, Ante Pavlach, an interesting character, who
said, “A good Ustaše is someone who can cut a child out of its mother’s
womb.”

And having the two archbishops there, once they took power, well, guess what
happened to the Roman Catholic militia, Catholic action, Ustaše? They became
the regular military forces, and they went around being the killer squad.

And people need to think. I’ve heard there are a million and a half to two
million strong in the Knights of Columbus. There are signs about them all
over where I live. You see all their signs. They have chapters and stuff.
They sell insurance, they sell little gambling tickets basically that are
based on the lottery here in Pennsylvania. These guys are wealthy, they’re
powerful, and we need to think, what are they gonna do when we go under total
martial law in a fascist state here? Are these guys gonna be just like the
Ustaše in Croatia?



That’s something to think about because the fourth-degree oath of the Knights
of Columbus, now they’ve probably mellowed it some, but it was a horrible
plot oath that was read into the Congressional record in the early 1900s. We
don’t need militias such as the Knights of Columbus that have an oath to a
foreign potentate, and that’s what the pope is. And if people think that’s
hard, it’s just the truth.

Gordon Comstock: When you say foreign potentate, now that brings up a good
point because we talk a lot about the dangers of Roman Catholicism and the
Jesuits and the upper echelon of that hierarchy, but that upper echelon,
foreign potentate, isn’t the real threat, the real source of all this threat
is because it is that the Vatican is a nation-state, is it not? People still
think the Vatican is just part of a religious system,

Darryl Eberhart: It is a nation state. The Vatican State has diplomatic
relations with something like over 80 or 100 countries, I forget. But they’re
a member of the United Nations, the pope goes and speaks there, and I know
they’ve got diplomatic relations with all of the major countries in the
world. As a matter of fact, they were restored with Mussolini in the
Concordant that he signed with the papacy. Of course, some people tend to
forget Hitler also signed a Concordant on the papacy, and you mentioned
earlier, that Hitler was never excommunicated, and neither was Mussolini. As
a matter of fact, when Hitler died, or some people say he didn’t really die,
he went to Argentina, but anyway, when he supposedly committed suicide, they
had a high requiem mass for him in Spain, officiated, I think by three Roman
Catholic priests. Generally, that’s only for like a cardinal or something,
and they had that for him. But Mussolini, Hitler, and none of the worst of
these mass murders was ever excommunicated by the Roman Catholic Church, how
could they? These guys were working for them. You know, that’s not good PR
within your own camp if you excommunicate your top murderers that carry out
your orders for you.

Let’s say one other thing, you mentioned a good point. A lot of people tend
to think of Roman Catholicism as just a religion. No, the Roman Catholic
Church is probably the most powerful geopolitical faction in the world
because of controlling secret societies, plus having a billion people
adherence, plus having a Vatican bank, and they have another bank too, but
all their stock holdings in that, the Knights of Malta are big bankers, so
they’re filthy rich, and so we need to think of them as the most powerful
geopolitical and financial power on the entire planet. They’re not just a
religion.

We Americans have for the most part been largely ignorant of the well-
documented history of the Roman Catholic Church in conducting brutal
religious genocide, the Inquisition, holy wars, and holy crusades against all
the aforementioned groups, Bible-believing Christians, Protestants, Orthodox
Christians, and Jews.

Sadly, many Americans believe the ecumenical rhetoric of the Roman Catholic
Church’s hierarchy, that she has changed her ways and now loves all the
“Separated Brethren.” (Formally called heretics.) Well, we now know that Pope
Benedict XVI has come out and said, “Well, that liberal stuff you kind of



heard out of Vatican II is, they’re just spinning that the wrong way. There’s
no salvation outside of the Roman Catholic Church.”

I’ve got some of his recent documents where he said any church that came out
of the Protestant Reformation is not a church. So guess what, Protestants?
You’re back to being heretics and not Separated Brethren.

And by the way, the ecumenical movement is totally run by Roman Catholics.
There’s a Roman Catholic priest named Forrest and that, but you’ll find it
almost all of these, the Billy Graham crusades, and that there are always
priests there, Paul and Jan Crouch. You can almost always see a priest in the
background there. Jack Van Empey praises Mary and the Marian apparitions and
the Pope. So a lot of these so-called Protestant evangelists are just, well,
Billy Graham himself has an honorary degree from a Roman Catholic Institute
of Higher Learning.

Gordon Comstock: They’re all subverted.

Darryl Eberhart:Yeah. They’re working for the other side. And we need to
realize that these people are pied pipers. As a matter of fact, Billy Graham,
when a Roman Catholic comes forward in his crusade wanting to truly learn
more about Christ, what does Billy Graham and those counselors do? They turn
them over to the local Roman Catholic Church! They say, “Go back to your
Roman Catholic Church and learn there.”

Again, I’m not trying to be mean to anyone because I love a lot of individual
Roman Catholics, but Roman Catholicism is basically pagan. It’s the old
Babylonian religion. It’s paganism with a thin veneer of Christianity. It
moved into the power vacuum whenever the imperial pagan Roman Empire fell and
the Pope basically took over as the ghost rose from the ashes of the pagan
imperial Roman Empire.

Gordon Comstock: Darrell, this gets into eschatology. You have these pre-
tribbers, these huge futurist Christians nowadays who are expecting some kind
of revived Roman Empire in the future. And what they are obtusely not seeing
is that when the secular government of Rome fell, it morphed into… basically,
what I’m trying to say is their revived Roman Empire is Roman Catholicism
because it carried on Rome and engulfed all the other states around it. So
it’s right in front of them. It’s always been in front of them. It’s always
been the number one persecutor of …

Darryl Eberhart: True Bible-believing Christians, including the Waldenses.
You know how they treated the Waldenses, I know you read about them, and the
Albigenses. They called the Albigenses and Waldenes, heretics, Manichaeans,
Dualists, and all kinds of dirty names. But they were just simple Bible-
believing Christians who were always … let me repeat that, they didn’t leave
the Catholic Church, they were always outside the Catholic Church. And
because Catholics in France compared the wonderful lives of these people,
they were hard-working, industrious, moral people to other Catholics, the
Catholic Church was starting to lose their adherence. They were leaving in
droves to join these people. And that’s when the Catholic Church crushed the
entire southern population of southern France. They exterminated the



Albigenses in a series of crusades. I think they started somewhere around
1208. And they basically used some of the same crusaders who had been down in
the Middle East and turned them loose, including rapists and murderers out of
the prisons to slaughter these people.

And that’s why I started writing more and more about Roman Catholicism just
because… I don’t know how to say this in any other way than the Roman
Catholic Church is basically, especially the Jesuit order in the last four
centuries, international murder incorporated. They’re just mass murderers,
masters of assassination of individuals, but also masters of religious
genocide. And we need to speak out about it. Roman Catholics need to learn.

I think if Roman Catholics in America could learn one-tenth of the history of
their Church, purposely a Church, but again, remember, it’s an official
nation-state, the Vatican state, that was restored by Mussolini with his
Concordate. But anyway, by the way, Roman Catholicism also became the state
religion again there. So the deadly wound kind of got healed there whenever
they got back as a Vatican state.

It’s not the Jews, the Zionist Jews who are running around fomenting all the
wars, it’s the Roman Catholic Church.

There was a man named Edmond Paris who was born Roman Catholic, a French
author who wrote several books like “Convert or Die”. But he wrote The Secret
History of the Jesuits that people can still get that from Jack Chick, Chick
publication (and this website).

Gordon Comstock: We spoke of that book, Roman Catholicism by Loraine Boettner
as maybe the best book to give your Roman Catholic friends to get them out of
that system, to wake them up.

Darryl Eberhart: The book is simply called Roman Catholicism and it’s by
Loraine Boettner. It was published in 1962. It’s a 466-page paperback book.

My best friend and his wife, have four children, and they gave them Dave
Hunt’s book and it really turned them off. Dave Hunt’s book is a great book,
A Woman Rides the Beast, I like it, but I’ve heard from several Catholics
that it really turns Catholics off.

Gordon Comstock: It’s all factual, but it’s too much at once.

Darryl Eberhart: Yeah, for new comers. It’s a good book. If you’re a non-
Catholic, I would highly recommend you get that from Chick Publications. A
Woman Rides the Beast is a great book for a non-Catholic because it gets into
their doctrines in the back. He gets into papal infallibility quite a bit,
and celibacy and purgatory and he’ll give you definitions of all of them. But
he gets a lot into the genocide too.

Gordon Comstock: The sordid history of the popes, Hunt gets into in spades.

Darryl Eberhart: Yes, he does a very good job. But if you want to hand
something to a Roman Catholic to read because you want them to see that their
churches’ practices and doctrines are unbiblical, unscriptural. Roman
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Catholicism is the best book. And I tell you why. That man has been horribly
attacked by the Roman Catholic Church because he’s right on the money. And
again, he doesn’t do it in a caustic and vitriolic, nasty manner. He just
lays it out nice and just pleasant. And just saying here it is, this is what
the Bible says, this is what the Catholic Church says. So I highly recommend
it. You get that book and get it into the hands of Catholic friends. It’s
much better received than most other books.

Let me give a Bible verse here. It’s critical. We’re very ignorant of
history. We’re also biblically ignorant in America. And I’m sure know very
well this verse,

Hosea 4:6  My people are destroyed for lack of knowledge: because thou hast
rejected knowledge, I will also reject thee, that thou shalt be no priest to
me: seeing thou hast forgotten the law of thy God, I will also forget thy
children.

That’s pretty serious. We need to be Bible readers. You mentioned about the
papacy and how easy it is to see. Some people try to predict who the
Antichrist is going to be. Some people said it was Gorbachev with the little
red mark on his head. Some people even said it was Reagan. There’s Prince
Charles. There have been many candidates, Mussolini was a candidate, Hitler
was a candidate. Of course these guys are dead now.

Rather than trying to predict who the final CEO of the Satanic Kingdom is
gonna be, that priest of 22 years, Richard Bennett, points out on his DVD,
The Inquisition, the Bible very clearly lays out that the papacy is the
Antichrist.

Revelation 17:9  And here is the mind which hath wisdom. The seven heads are
seven mountains, on which the woman sitteth.

Now someone like Texe Marrs says that’s Jerusalem. But Jerusalem never ruled
over all the kings of the earth. Some people say Rio de Janeiro has seven
hills. Now the only place with seven hills that ruled over the kings of the
earth for probably over 1200 years was the Roman Catholic church or papacy.
They crowned kings and emperors and deposed them. Few emperors and kings had
ever won against the pope. Most of them lost on the battle field because the
pope would rally several countries against the nation that opposed him.

Some people used to joke, “Well, how many divisions does the pope have? The
answer is he has as many divisions as the US or the Soviets or whoever he’s
controlling. They’ve infiltrated and decapitated those governments.

Verse Revelation 17:18 says, And the woman which thou sawest is that great
city, which reigneth over the kings of the earth.

Again, the Israel kings, kings of Judah, David, and Solomon at their peak
didn’t rule over the kings of the earth. They ruled over maybe the kings of
Edom and Moab and the Syrians. But they didn’t rule over the Assyrians. They
didn’t rule over the Babylonians. They didn’t rule over the Chinese. However,
the papacy ruled over continental Europe for over a thousand years.



But here’s the verse that’s kind of interesting. I used to say I’m not
telling Catholics to come out of the church. I am now.

Revelation 18:4  And I heard another voice from heaven, saying, Come out of
her, my people, that ye be not partakers of her sins, and that ye receive not
of her plagues.

The Bible says that papal Rome is going to get burned in the end. And I would
say to … and I love again many individual Roman Catholics … get out of there.
Not only is your church, which is a state, a geopolitical and financial
entity, guilty of pedophilia to the maximum extreme, not only is it guilty of
up to 40% of American nuns reporting being sexually abused, you can find that
in a Boston Globe article. I’m looking for the book, but it’s in a great book
called Lucifer’s Lodge – Satanic Ritual Abuse in the Catholic Church was
written by a Roman Catholic named Kennedy. Not only is it guilty of all that,
but if you read my Bloody Hearts article, you’ll find out that the Roman
Catholic church as Baron De Pane, the French statesman said, “Its history is
written in blood.” Blood is what it’s all about. The slaughtering of Jews
left and right, as you well know Gordon, whenever the Roman Catholic
crusaders, not the Christian crusaders, went into Antioch in 1096. The Roman
Catholic crusaders slaughtered every man, woman, and child, Christian, Jew,
and Muslim in Antioch. Then they went down, and in Jerusalem, in 1099 they
slaughtered just about everyone. There were a few Muslims that bought their
way out, the rich ones, but other than that they slaughtered every man,
woman, and child, other than the few that bought their way out, Jew, Muslim,
and non-Catholic Christian. And that has been the history of that church.

Before the Crusaders even went down to the Middle East, they went into the
Western provinces of Andrew and Puto and practiced up for the crusades by
slaughtering every Jew they could find, going through the villages of those
Western, I probably murdered the pronunciation, those Western provinces in
France, they practiced up. Their entire history is nothing but religious
genocide. Every 50 to 100 years, the Roman Catholic church goes on a mass
murder spree, and they did it as recently as the 1940s. (The 1994 Rwanda
genocide was even more recent.)

And Gordon, that’s why I think you’re staying in and working hard at what you
do, why I am too because we smell what happened in Croatia, what happened all
over the European continent, in the 1940s, may be coming to a neighborhood
near all of us soon here in America, like they used to talk about movies
going around the drive-in theaters. It’s coming to a neighborhood soon near
us. And again, ten FEMA regions, ten Jesuits, provincial’s assigned here, and
we’ve got the fascist police state almost totally set up here in America.

If Roman Catholics do not leave in droves as they did during the Reformation,
the only thing that stopped this, that flow, was the sword and the stake that
the Catholic church wielded against its own people, otherwise, Europe would
be totally Protestant right now. And that’s why the Inquisition was
instituted and carried on, and again, 80 popes in a row.

And if you’re a Roman Catholic, get a book called Vicars of Christ: The Dark
Side of the Papacy, by Peter De Rosa. There’s a Roman Catholic that just gave
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you the real nitty gritty of what the papacy was about. It was nothing but
rich aristocratic families battling with each other. Most popes were
murdered, by the way, very few died natural deaths, some mysterious, but many
of them were murdered because they were fighting with each other for the
coveted position because of all the wealth and power that it carried with it.

So again, we’re not being mean, we don’t hate Roman Catholics, we’re just
trying to warn you, your system, it’s not biblical, it’s a murdering system,
and it’s a system full of pedophile priests, and it’s just a real sad story
that it calls itself Christian.

I tell my Catholic friends this, you’re not going to like a Catholic police
state here in fascist America. It’s not going to be good for Catholics
because the Inquisition didn’t just kill Bible believers. Many Roman
Catholics, if they were wealthy, maybe you had a good-looking wife or
daughter, they turned you in, and you went before the Inquisition, and very
few people ever got acquitted from the Inquisition. By the way, most lawyers
were not allowed to represent you, you couldn’t see you’re accuser, so they
had an almost 100% conviction, right? And that’s why we’re warning people, to
find out about this Church geopolitical financial entity, do a little bit of
research.

Image of Darryl Eberhart’s ToughIssues.org website which is no
longer online.
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The Purple and Scarlet Robes of the
Bishops of the Church of Rome

And the woman was arrayed in purple and scarlet colour, and decked with gold
and precious stones and pearls, having a golden cup in her hand full of
abominations and filthiness of her fornication.

Who are the Kings of the East
Mentioned in Revelation 16:12?

This is the continuation of the series, Antichrist And His Ten Kingdoms – By
Albert Close and the previous post in the series, The Final Revelation to Men
by Jesus Christ: The Apocalypse.

And the sixth angel poured out his vial upon the great river Euphrates; and
the water thereof was dried up, that the way of the kings of the east might
be prepared.

Little doubt the Kings of the East are the independent Kingdoms or Republics
which have arisen out of the ruins of the Eastern Roman Empire, and of the
Turkish Empire, during the last 140 years (up to 1944), due to the steady
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drying up of that great Empire symbolized in the Apocalypse (Book of
Revelation) as the Great River Euphrates. The following are their names, with
the dates when each broke from Turkey: GREECE 1820; EGYPT 1840; BULGARIA
1877; ROMANIA 1878; LEVANT 1867; CYRENACIA 1912; PALESTINE 1917; ALBANIA
1919; YUGOSLAVIA 1919; IRAQ 1923; HEJAZ (a region in the west of Saudi
Arabia, containing Mecca and Medina) 1926; YEMEN 1927; PERSIA 1923. All of
these Kings of the East have ceased during the last century and a quarter to
own submission to the Sultan of Turkey at Constantinople. All of these 12
kingdoms belonged to the Mohammedan Eastern Roman Empire, which has now dried
up.

The Turkish Empire dried up at the Treaty of Lausanne in 1923, when she was
completely stripped of all these countries at the close of the 1914-18 War.

The Pope’s Temporal Power over the Ten Kingdoms of the Western Empire dried
up also in 1870, when the Temporal Power fell. Today (1944) the Pope rules
over the Vatican City only, of 800 people and 108 acres of territory; but he
rules spiritually as the False Prophet over 300,000,000 (now 1.2 billion)
worshippers. Herein lies his world-wide power through his 500,000 (now
decreased to 407,872 according to
https://www.vaticannews.va/en/church/news/2023-10/fides-catholic-church-stati
stics-world-mission-sunday.html) Latin Priests.

A false prophet is one who proclaims as Divine Truth a false Gospel in
Christ’s Name. See Revelation 17 and 18.

GROWTH IN INTERPRETATION OF SYMBOLS.

As already stated, if we translate the symbolic scenes in the book of
Revelation into plain non-figurative ones, by comparing them with the symbols
and emblems of other Scriptures, and also with the symbols and emblems
employed by the nations and great religions which have arisen and played
their part in the history of the last 1900 years within the bounds of the
Roman Empire, they become the religious and political history of that great
period, so far as it affects the Church of Christ.

Papal Rome corrupted for centuries the Western Roman Empire, whilst the
Mohammedan religion corrupted the Eastern Empire. Both as political and
religious powers are now nearing their end.

The Napoleonic Wars of 1789—1815, and the Great War of 1914—19, are both
regarded by expositors as having been fulfilled as Divine retribution on
Papal and Mohammedan Europe and Asia, within the area of the Roman Empire.
Revelation 16:1-11.

Both have been equally important as it is shown on the Map of the World, when
read in conjunction with the history of the past 140 years. Both religions
have been cruel persecutors of God’s people.

The world-wide preaching of the Gospel by the Missionary Societies was in
1,053 languages as contrasted with only 71 languages in 1800 A.D.

(Matthew 24:14) “And this gospel of the kingdom shall be preached in all the



world for a witness unto all nations; and then shall the end come.”

The drying up of the Euphrates in Revelation 16:12 symbolized the drying up
of the Turkish Empire, by the loss of 14 Provinces, thus leaving Turkey with
a population of 16,000,000 and a loss of 95,000,000 since 1820.

Revelation 16:12 And the sixth angel poured out his vial upon the great river
Euphrates; and the water thereof was dried up, that the way of the kings of
the east might be prepared.

In Revelation 16:13,14, the three unclean Spirits of Devils, the Dragon, the
Beast and the False Prophet acting through their human agents, gather the
nations of the whole world to battle as never before in all history. These
three may prefigure the Nazi, Fascist and Papal Powers at War today. They are
all against Christ.

(Note: I believe today an alternate interpretation could be Papal, Fascism
(extreme right) and Communism / Socialism (extreme left). The common
denominator of all three is totalitarianism. The Devil is a control freak and
denies us any independent thought or action outside of his governance. But an
even simpler interpretation would be, the Dragon is Satan, the Beast is
Satan’s kingdom on earth, and the False Prophet is Satan’s spokesperson, aka
the Pope and his priests.)

In 1922 Mussolini founded the Fascist Movement and became Dictator of Italy.
In 1929 by the Lateran Treaty, he made the Pope a Temporal Sovereign over the
Vatican City and grounds, with a population of about 450 and a territory of
108 acres! Mussolini then voted the sum of £19,000,000 in settlement of the
Roman dispute since 1870, when the Pope was dethroned as a Temporal
Sovereign. Mussolini then made the Pope a puppet Sovereign.

In 1934 Hitler met Mussolini in Venice, and on Aug. 2nd, 1934, Hitler
succeeded Hindenburg as President. These three Evil Spirits then entered on a
European career of conquest and invasion, with the Jesuits in the background.

In 1935 Hitler and Mussolini united with General Franco, with the connivance
of the Pope and the Jesuits in overthrowing the Democratic Government in
Spain.

THAT GREAT DAY OF GOD ALMIGHTY.

In Sept. 1943 Mussolini was deposed and his dream of a Revived Roman Empire
came to an end.

Mussolini also attacked and overran Abyssinia with the most revolting
cruelty. Here again the Pope and the Jesuits supported Mussolini in all these
abominations. They also expelled all Protestant Missionaries.

Here we have the 3 Evil Spirits mentioned in Revelation which in 1939 drove
Europe and the whole 5 other continents into this World War.

These three great World-disturbers have all originated within the realms of
the old Roman Empire.



There can be no question that these three are world figures today and all are
Roman Catholic. The False Prophet undoubtedly prefigures the Pope as a
pseudo-Christian prophet or leader as distinct from the other two, who are
purely wicked political imposters. Mussolini was a pseudo-Caesar, and Hitler
worships the Nordic Pagan intuition cult. These three are all enemies of
Christ.

Revelation 16:12-14, seem to be fulfilling before our very eyes. Are not the
Kings of the whole world gathering to battle today as predicted in Revelation
16:12-14, led by three wicked Powers, which have already drawn in a total of
134 countries, large and small, embracing almost the entire globe. Verse 14
reads “For they are the spirits of devils working miracles, which go forth
unto the kings of the earth, and of the whole world to gather them to the
Battle of that great day of God Almighty.”

Notice the sharp distinction between “the kings of the earth” and in the next
sentence, “and of the whole world.” These clearly refer to two different
groups of nations and spheres of action. The one refers to the kings within
the bounds of the Roman Earth, or old Roman Empire, and the other to the
whole of the nations of the entire globe which includes the Far East, India,
Burma, China and Japan, etc.

This great World War is the first great war in which all six Continents have
been involved at the same time. That seems to explain verse 14 exactly. Are
not the kings or rulers of the whole world gathering to battle today, as
predicted here, impelled by three wicked Powers, viz : the Nazi, Fascist and
Papal. The Fascist was a Political party, the Papacy a combined Religious and
Political
Power masquerading as Christian. These three Powers have undoubtedly caused
this World War. Russia, it must not be forgotten, is a Power outside the
Roman Empire. Russia is a Power belonging to the “WHOLE WORLD” Area as
distinct from THE KINGS OF THE EARTH, ie., the Roman “Earth” of the
Apocalypse.

When the Western Roman Empire fell in 476 A.D. it was succeeded by the
Western Papal Ten Kingdoms with the Pope at the head.

The Eastern Roman Empire fell at the storming of Constantinople by the Turks
in 1453 A.D. This was the complete end of the Roman Empire, both East and
West, From 1453 to 1923 A.D. the Turkish or Mohammedan Power ruled most of
the nations of the former Eastern Roman Empire—now the Kings of the East.

Today Turkey rules none but her own homeland. The Pope rules over 108 acres
and about 450 subjects.

In the first verse of the Revelation St. John tells us the book is written in
symbols, i.e.: in a language of signs.

Revelation 1:1: The Revelation of Jesus Christ which God gave unto him, to
show unto His servants things which must shortly come to pass; and He sent
and signified it by His angel unto His servant John.



Revelation 4:1: After this I looked and, behold, a door was opened in heaven;
and the first voice when I heard was as it were of a trumpet talking with me;
which said, Come up hither, and I will shew thee things which must be
hereafter.

To signify is to show by signs, to intimate your meaning, not in plain
literal words, but by signs and symbols.

Now in the language of signs and symbols, such for example as that employed
by the Navy, Army or R.A.F., or by Merchant ships, when signaling at sea,
each sign and symbol has a definite meaning, which can only be discerned and
understood by translating it into ordinary language, by means of an
explanatory key. In reading Daniel or the Revelation we are bound to do the
same.

EACH NATION HAS ITS OWN SYMBOLS.

For example, the Sharp Sword proceeding out of the mouth of the King of Kings
in Revelation 19:15, is not a sword of steel, but a symbol only. There is no
such creature in nature as a Beast with Seven Heads and Ten Horns, as in
Daniel and Revelation. Again they are symbols only.

As stated on page 4 of this book, we must translate the symbolic language
into ordinary language, by comparing these symbols and emblems with the other
Scriptures where the same are employed and explained. We must also be
familiar with the symbols and emblems employed by the nations and religious
systems which have arisen on the theater of the Roman world since the book of
Revelation was written. The Roman Catholic and Mohammedan religions have
unconsciously employed in their national and religious life and history, the
very symbols and emblems used in Revelation to prefigure the events.
Especially is this true of the Church of Rome and of the Papal nations of
Western Europe, and also of the Mohammedans of Eastern Europe and Western
Asia. The Great Revealer foresaw the use of these national and religious
symbols by these powers and revealed them to St. John, for the guidance and
comfort of His people down the ages. See Papal and Mohammedan emblems,
medals, coins, etc., in this book as evidence.

(Continued in The Revelation an Acted Prophecy – Western Europe and Asia the
Stage. )

All sections of Antichrist And His Ten Kingdoms by Albert Close

Introduction – The Apostate Church of Rome
Revelation 17 – The Prophetic Portrait of the Church of Rome
The Character of Antichrist and Papal Persecution of the Saints
A Description of the Great Whore of Revelation Chapter 17
The Church of Rome Ignores the Challenge to Disprove She is the Great
Whore of Revelation Chapter 17
The Great Harlot’s Daughters
Our Position Today in the Divine Program as Revealed in Prophecy
The Scholars Behind the Promotion of the False Interpretations of the
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Books of Daniel and Revelation
The Mass an Abomination to God
The Meaning of 666 in Revelation Chapter 13
False Interpretations of Divine Prophecy
British Government Hides Vatican War Treachery From Empire
Rome’s Attack on the British Empire and the United States
The Final Revelation to Men by Jesus Christ: The Apocalypse
Who are the Kings of the East Mentioned in Revelation 16:12?
The Revelation an Acted Prophecy – Western Europe and Asia the Stage
The Purple and Scarlet Robes of the Bishops of the Church of Rome

Rome’s Attack on the British Empire
and the United States

The World Powers assembled recognized Rome as the real Power behind the Great
War (WW I). Not one Roman Priest was allowed at the Paris Peace Conference in
1919.

The Meaning of 666 in Revelation
Chapter 13

When the name LATEINOS is written in Greek letters, and their values added
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up, the total is 666, the number of the beast or empire of Revelation chapter
13.

The Church of Rome Ignores the
Challenge to Disprove She is the Great
Whore of Revelation Chapter 17

All the great Protestants of the past declared that the Great Whore who is
drunken with the blood of the saints of Revelation 17 is the Roman Catholic
Church.

The Character of Antichrist and Papal
Persecution of the Saints

Futurists overlook the fact that the Antichrist is not to be an open and
avowed antagonist of Christ, but one professing to be a Vice Christ, a rival
Christ; one who would assume the character, occupy in the human heart the
place, and fulfill the functions of Christ.
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Antichrist And His Ten Kingdoms – By
Albert Close

We must keep clearly in view the language in which the Book of Revelation is
written, or we will utterly fail to understand its meaning.

The Pope’s Dream of Power

Men die but Satan lives on. The “Man of Sin” of II Thess. 2 is therefore not
a single person, but a string of the most powerful people Satan inspires, the
popes of Rome.

The Influence of Thomas Aquinas – By
Former Priest Richard Bennett
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Thomas Aquinas, the most learned man in the 13th century, combined
Aristotle’s pagan philosophy with Roman Catholic Church teaching.

The Catholic Church And Women

All religious systems ruled by priestcraft have subordinated women to a state
inferior to that of men and used them as a means to power.

The Root Of Antisemitism

Foreword from the Webmaster:

As Christians, we should not support Zionist Antichrist Israel, but neither
should we hate the Jews as a people! The Apostle Paul loved his people the
Jews and went out of his way to preach the Gospel to them. I believe all
antisemitism comes from non-Christians, those who don’t know true salvation
by grace in Jesus Christ.

This article is from the Converted Catholic Magazine of which former Roman
Catholic priest, Leo Herbert Lehmann (also known as L.H. Lehmann) is the
editor. It was first put online in PDF format by the LutheranLibrary.org.

IT HAS BEEN ESTIMATED that after the war the Jewish people in Europe, as a
result of wholesale slaughter by the Nazi-Fascists, will be so reduced in
numbers that they will never recover from their losses. Germany, even if it
loses 20 percent of its population, can make up for its losses in another
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generation. But not the Jews.

This wholesale extermination of a people in the twentieth century, simply
because of their religious background, is something that both Protestants and
Catholics have much to be concerned about. For anti-Semitism is a religious
problem, intimately bound up with the most fundamental belief of Christians.
It stems from the death of Christ, the central and essential point of
Christian soteriology. It is only in Protestant countries since the
Reformation that Jews have ceased to be regarded as the ‘scapegoat’ for the
responsibility and blame in connection with the crucifixion of Jesus Christ.
Even in the United States, while the ruthless slaughter of Jews has been
taking place in Europe, the Catholic press has kept up this accusation that
the Jews killed Christ — as the picture (below), syndicated by the American
Catholic hierarchy’s official N.C.W.C. News Service, shows. Implicit in this
false accusation is an “explanation” of the horrors being meted out to Jews
in Nazi-occupied Europe at that time.

It must seem impossible to Jews, and to Christians themselves if they give



time to consider it, that the same death of Christ on the cross could bring
the inestimable gift of salvation to one section of the human race, and at
the same time be made the curse of another. Yet it has been officially
pronounced by the Popes of Rome for centuries that the death of Christ
forever made the Jews actual slaves of Christians whom the death of Christ
made free. Here is how the great Pope Innocent III, and other popes for
centuries after him, put it:1

“Although Christian piety tolerates the Jews, whose own fault commits them to
perpetual slavery… they must not be allowed to remain ungrateful to us in
such a way as to repay us with contumely for favors and contempt for our
familiarity… As they are reprobate slaves of the Lord, in whose death they
evilly conspired (at least by the effect of the deed), let them acknowledge
themselves as slaves of those whom the death of Christ made free.”

It must first be asked, is this true Christian teaching? Did Christ so plan
that one part of the human race would be saved and made free and another part
be made the slaves of those thus freed — all by one and the same act of his
saving work? This teaching was dogmatized into the history of Europe by the
Popes of Rome up till the time of the Protestant Reformation, and is the root
cause of the slaughter of millions of innocent Jewish people that has taken
place under Nazi-Fascist domination of Europe during the past five years. It
must further be remembered that this ruthless slaughter was carried out by
the Nazi-Fascist regimes to which the Vatican allied itself by solemn
concordats — and to which it remains allied to this date. But it is not, and
could never be, true Christian teaching.

The Protestant Reformation, out of which came democratic freedoms and
equality before God of all human beings, put an end to this Roman Catholic
teaching and established it so that the Jews, even while remaining Jews by
race and religion, are the equal of Christians in their right to life,
liberty and the pursuit of happiness. It is thus that Jesus Christ himself
would have it, so that by justice, equality, love and kindness, the Jews
might eventually be led to accept Jesus Christ as their Savior. Christ
himself was born a Jew and all his apostles and followers were Jews. He was
put to death by Roman soldiers after sentence by a Roman judge. The priests
of the Jewish religion — who played politics with the officials of the Roman
government over the heads of their people, much as the Vatican does today —
conspired to have Jesus put to death by the Romans. “It is not lawful for us
to put any man to death,” they told Pilate (John 18:31). But the Jewish
people had no more to do with it than the Roman Catholic people in America
have had to do with the political intrigues of the Vatican with Hitler,
Mussolini, Franco and other Fascist dictators.

Saint Paul was a Jew, though he claimed Roman citizenship. He taught no such
doctrine that Jews were the slaves of Christians because they conspired in
the death of Christ. In his desire to bring all to Christ he declared (Gal.
3:28): “There is neither Jew nor Greek, there is neither bond nor free, there
is neither male nor female: for ye are all one in Christ Jesus.” But that was
before the Romans took over control of the Christian church and established
their juridical concepts of ‘interdict’, ‘delict,’ and hierarchical
authority.



Jesus Christ died to save all who truly accept him as Savior. He died to set
all men free, and by his death could have enslaved no one. No true Christian,
grateful for having been made free himself by the death of Christ, could ever
bring himself to believe that the act that made him free made his Jewish
neighbor his slave. But it is only in predominantly Protestant countries that
Jews have been able to exercise their equal rights with Christians before the
law.

The solution of the problem of anti-Semitism awaits official recognition of
similar rights for Jews from the Roman Catholic church and governments of
Roman Catholic countries.

1. cf. Migne, Patrologia, Vol. 27, p. 1291. For other decrees of the Popes
against the Jews, see our pamphlet: “How the Popes Treated the Jews.”
[Available from LutheranLibrary.org —Ed]↩

The Real Catholic Church Of Christ

Nothing has contributed more to discredit belief in God and the redemptive
work of Christ than this attempt of Roman Catholic theologians to prove their
dogmas by their trick syllogistic reasoning. It has driven many to atheism or
complete agnosticism. Worst of all, it has caused many millions of well-
intentioned and sincere seekers after God to lapse into religious
indifferentism.
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